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3

CHAIR ANDERSON:

(Gavel).

Good morning, everyone.

2

you for attending the Water Resource Committee

3

meeting of March 1st.

Thank

Happy March.

This morning we have in attendance Vice-Chair

4

5

Charmaine Tavares, Member Joe Pontanilla, Mike

6

Molina, Jo Anne Johnson, Riki Hokama, Bob Carroll.

7

Member Kane is excused.

8

time.

9

And here he is, just in

Thank you, Dain.
Also from Staff this morning we have our

10

Water Director, George Tengan, and Corporation

11

Counsel Ed Kushi.

12

Analyst David Raatz and Secretary Pauline Martins.

13

From Council Services we have

Thank you all for being here.

This morning

14

we have I think a very exciting agenda.

15

WR-16, which is Development of New Sources of Water.

16

That will be the first thing we're going to take up.

17

We have Dr. Don Thomas, who is a research geochemist

18

from the University of Hawaii, who's come to give us

19

a presentation on what he's doing.

20

take that item up first, and then we have the

21

Hamakuapoko Wells! WR-22! which we'll be discussing

22

after Dr. Thomas.

23

Development Plan on the agenda in case we need to

24

discuss anything in connection with that in regards

25

to both of these items.

We're going to

I do have the Water Use and

So I'm hoping to give an
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4

hour and a half to each item, Members.

2

So Dr. Thomas is going to give us about a

3

half hour PowerPoint presentation, and while the

4

presentation is going on, if you have any questions

5

for clarification, please raise your hand and we'll

6

have Dr. Thomas address those questions as we're

7

going through the PowerPoint presentation.

8
9
10

I did pass out to members of the public and
also -- oh, my goodness, Members, did I not give you
a copy of the PowerPoint presentation?

11

COUNCIL MEMBERS:

12

CHAIR ANDERSON:

No.
No.

Okay, I'll make sure that we get

13

them for the members.

14

the public know we have four -- Pauline, do we have

15

anybody else signed up?

16

MS. MARTINS:

17

CHAIR ANDERSON:

Sorry.

So I just want to let

Five.
Five?

We have five people who want to

18

testify this morning.

So for those of you who

19

cannot stay through the whole meeting and would like

20

to testify now, we're going to open it up for

21

testimony.

22

presentation or until the next item, the Hamakuapoko

23

Wells item, you can also testify at that time.

24

if there's anyone who would like to testify now,

25

could you just raise your hand so I can call you up.

If you'd like to wait until after the
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1

OkaYt nobody wants to testify now.

2

to go straight into Dr. Thomas's presentation.

So we're going

And I'm sorrYt Dr. Thomas t you're not on

3
4

camerat but we're going to take a brief recess to

5

bring down the screen and then we'll go right into

6

his presentation.

Committee's in recess.

7

RECESS:

8

RECONVENE:

9

WR-16 DEVELOPMENT OF NEW SOURCES OF WATER (C.C. No. 05-319)

10

9:10 a.m.
9: 15 a.m.

CHAIR ANDERSON:

(Gavel).

Committee is reconvened.

11

Dr. Thomas t take it away.

12

.

13
14

OkaYt Members t Water Resource

DR. THOMAS:

.

.BEGIN PRESENTATION.

Thank you.

Good morning t Madam Chair t

15

Members of the Committee.

My name is Don Thomas t

16

and what I'll be talking about this morning is some

17

interesting and t to me at least t exciting

18

findings -(Inaudible) .

19

? :

20

DR. THOMAS:

Okay.

21

-- exciting findings that we have encountered

22

during a research drilling project that we have been

23

working on now for a number of years.

24

is called the Hawaii Scientific Drilling Project.

25

It involves the University of Hawaii t University of
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1

California at Berkley, and California Institute of

2

Technology.

3

The purpose of the bore hole, just to make

4

sure I make this point clearly at the outset, is not

5

really to explore for groundwater.

6

the drilling is to try to understand the processes

7

that have brought about the Hawaiian islands, the

8

processes going on deep in the earth in the mantel,

9

and to look at the deep structure of the Hawaiian

The purpose for

10

volcano to depths that we1ve actually never even

11

tried to achieve before.

12

was to look at the groundwater flow and the

13

geochemistry inside of an ocean island volcano.

And my particular interest

Now, the location of the drilling project, it

14
15

is on the island of Hawaii, located right about

16

here.

17

There are a couple of things I want to mention with

18

this map on the screen.

19

five volcanoes.

20

looking at as part of the science of the project, as

21

well as what we knew from existing geology, was that

22

the volcanoes have formed sequentially.

23

was the first volcano that formed on the island,

24

then Hualalai, Mauna Kea, Maunaloa, Kilauea, and

25

then down here is Loihi Seamount, which will perhaps

It's immediately adjacent to the Hilo Bay.

The Big Island is formed of

And one of the things that we were
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1

in another half a million years become a part of the

2

suburial Big Island.

3

the relationship among the volcanoes is very

4

important to what we have found.

And it turns out that this

Now[ what we have done to date is that we

5
6

have completed the bore hole down to a depth of

7

about 10[950 feet.

8

drilling we have recovered rocks [ recovered samples

9

of every single lava flow that has covered that site

What we have done is during this

10

going back -- we believe our age now at the bottom

11

of the hole is around five to 600[000 years.

12

As part of the project we documented and

13

analyzed this core pretty exhaustively.

14

geophysical measurements in the bore hole to

15

understand how the structures interacted with

16

excuse me -- with groundwater flow and essentially

17

what was present in these different formations.

18

I've also collected water samples and analyzed those

19

to get some what turned out to be very interesting

20

data.

21

We made

Now, one thing on the technology I want to

22

talk about [ because it is extremely important to the

23

findings from the bore hole.

24

of some of the drill bits that we used in the

25

project[ but what I wanted to note is that this is

This is just a display
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1

although a small version, it's typical of a rotary

2

drilling bit.

3

water exploration, oil exploration, and so forth.

4

The bits that we were using look like this.

5

what they do is they cut a circular hole and leave a

6

core of rock that rises up inside of our drill

7

string.

8

fill this tool up, we can then go in and retrieve

9

the rock, bring it up to the surface.

And this is what's normally used in

And

And we have a tool in there that once we

We put

10

another -- this is called a core barrel.

11

another core barrel down and then go back to coring

12

again.

13

We put

So it's a fairly efficient process.
What we do after we have the core then is

14

dump it into these core trays and then we split it

15

and we do some detailed description and analysis of

16

the formations.

17

we've been able to map the structure of Mauna Kea in

18

far more detail than we've been able to do in the

19

past.

20

And it's with this capability that

Now, I want to very quickly go through the

21

basic science, but what we found was that the

22

internal structure of Mauna Kea was much different

23

than what was expected.

24

more complex, and those complexities appear to or

25

they have in fact substantially altered the water

It turned out to be much
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1

flow patterns within the island.

2

is we drilled through Maunaloa lava flows that were

3

deposited above sea level, then we penetrated into

4

Mauna Kea flows, again, that had been laid down

5

above sea level, and then submarine material where

6

the lava flows goes into the ocean and fragments.

7

And what we found was that there was a very thick

8

section of this material, about 3,000 feet thick,

9

some of which was very open, allowed a lot of water

10
11

Now, what we did

circulation.
But as we got deeper and into the older

12

material, we found that this stuff had been

13

compacted and altered by the seawater circulation to

14

make it extremely impermeable.

15

water to flow through very easily.

16

encountered pillow lavas.

17

generalized what we call stratographic log of the

18

hole, and this depth here is in meters, but we

19

encountered about 300 meters of Maunaloa rocks.

20

then passed from Maunaloa into Mauna Kea, and this

21

point here is very important, because what we found

22

was we started the drilling at an elevation of about

23

25 feet above sea level.

24

feet below sea level.

25

is is that the island -- or I should say more

It does not allow
And then we

This is sort of a

We

This point here is 3,580

And what this is telling us
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1

properly Mauna Kea volcano has subsided by more than

2

3,500 feet since this first lava flow was laid down.

3

This is another part of the puzzle that I'll be

4

talking about in terms of water flow and impact.

5

CHAIR ANDERSON:

6

DR. THOMAS:

7

CHAIR ANDERSON:

8

DR. THOMAS:

9

Dr. Thomas.

Yes, ma'am.
When you say subsided, you mean it sunk?

It's sinking, yes.

It is sinking.

We've

been able to determine it's sinking at about a rate

10

of 2 1/2 millimeters per year, about a 10th of an

11

inch per year.

12

CHAIR ANDERSON:

13

DR. THOMAS:

Okay, thank you.

These lavas here we're estimating at about

14

400,000 years old, and so in that 400,000 years, we

15

have gone down by 3,560 feet, roughly.

16

CHAIR ANDERSON:

17

DR. THOMAS:

Okay.

Thank you.

Again, to talk a little bit about the

18

location of the geology, these -- the heavy lines

19

here delineate the surface lavas -- the source of

20

the surface lavas that we're dealing with.

21

has extended over obviously a large fraction of the

22

island, and we started our bore hole in Maunaloa

23

lavas.

24

though, was Mauna Kea.

25

Maunaloa

And ultimately what our target volcano,

Now, one way that we can look at the process
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1

of drilling is it's in effect like peeling away

2

layers of an onion and seeing what we find at each

3

of these depths.

4

an enlargement of the site where our bore hole is

5

located, again, within about a mile and a half of

6

the shoreline.

7

the first Mauna Kea rocks that we see on the island.

8
9

Again, this is just a small

And we're about three miles south of

Now, as we drill down and back in time to
100,000 years ago, we eventually came to the end of

10

the Maunaloa lavas.

11

which we already knew at the outset, is that

12

Maunaloa lavas have banked up against an older

13

edifice, an older volcano, being Mauna Kea.

14

- or

And what this is showing us,

As we continued downward, we got back to

15

about 430,000 years, and that

16

island looked like -- what we believe the island

17

looked like at about 400,000, 430,000 years ago.

18

Actually, the summit of Mauna Kea was substantially

19

higher because what we have done is we've also had

20

to lift the volcano back by the amount that it's

21

subsided in that 400,000 years.

22

marks a very important feature in the core.

23

this is what the

But the shoreline

Now, let me get down to really the basic

24

point of the presentation.

With the simpler --

25

excuse me, with the more complex structure within

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
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1

the island we found that the hydrology is also

2

substantially more complex than any of our existing

3

models would have predicted.

4

the typical model that really has been recognized

5

over really the past almost 60 years, we would

6

expect to drill through -- where we're located we

7

would expect to drill through a thin basil

8

freshwater lens and then drill into saltwater, and

9

from there on we would have only seen water -- or,

What we're finding in

10

excuse me, rocks that were saturated with saltwater.

11

As things turned out, instead we found

12

multiple layers of fresh and saltwater as we went

13

down.

14

mUltiple layers of fresh and saline water.

15

freshwater is present in artesian aquifers.

16

are essentially waters that will flow out of the

17

ground under their own pressure.

18

we encountered the first of these artesian layers,

19

the well began spontaneously producing water at a

20

rate of about 2,100 gallons a minute.

21

of comparison, that's 3 million gallons a day.

22

that's about as much as the Hilo water system uses.

23

So from this single well we were getting a very

24

large volume of water being produced.

25

What we found instead was that we had

CHAIR ANDERSON:

The
These

In our case, when

And that was how deep?
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DR. THOMAS:

That layer was present at about 900 feet

2

below ground level.

3

esoteric, but one of the important things that we

4

found doing our surveys in the bore hole -- we did

5

temperature surveys.

6

simply looking at the temperature in degrees Celsius

7

with depth down to 3,200 meters.

8

CHAIR ANDERSON:

9

DR. THOMAS:

Now, this is maybe a little bit

What we're doing is just

Dr. Thomas, do you need some water?

No, I have some.

I'm getting a little

10

scratchy.

11

we went down, we saw these (inaudible) in

12

temperature and a very substantial drop in

13

temperature going down.

14

degrees Celsius, we're looking at about 45 degrees

15

Fahrenheit.

16

very important feature.

17

freshwater zone that we encountered at about 900

18

feet and it extends down to about 1,400 feet.

19

this layer is about 500 feet thick.

20

In any event, what we found was that as

This temperature, 10

This feature here turns out to be a
This is actually our

So

Above this we see these temperature changes

21

and we can associate those temperature changes with

22

a change from freshwater, the basil lens up here at

23

the top, to saltwater zones below.

24

saying, we have a typical basil freshwater lens,

25

very thin, near the shoreline, we go into saltwater,

And so as I was
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1

but then when we get down here to about 300 meters,

2

we encounter our artesian freshwater system, the

3

first of our artesian freshwater systems.

4

fact while I have this slide up, I should mention as

5

well that although this layer of freshwater was a

6

surprise and certainly counter to what was predicted

7

in the existing geology and hydrology text, what

8

turned out to be shocking was that as we got down

9

here below 6,000 feet, we encountered still more

And in

10

artesian zones that are also -- some of which also

11

have freshwater in them.

12

contrary to everything that's been written about

13

hydrology in Hawaii.

14

CHAIR ANDERSON:

15

DR. THOMAS:

16

CHAIR ANDERSON:

17

18

And this is totally

Dr. Thomas.

Yes, ma'am.
What's the significance of the

temperature?
DR. THOMAS:

The temperature is -- has several

19

important -- it tells us several important things.

20

Water from different sources frequently will have

21

different temperatures.

22

man's way of doing the chemistry very quickly

23

through the entire bore hole.

24

go in and sample at each of these depths and produce

25

this information as well, but this is a very quick

This is sort of a poor

What we could do is
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1

and easily interpretable method of determining where

2

you transitions from one water source to another.

3

CHAIR ANDERSON:

4

DR. THOMAS:

Thank you.

As I said, this water at these various depths

5

is artesian and strongly artesian.

This is a photo

6

taken at the drill rig floor as the drillers are

7

essentially disconnecting a piece of pipe that

8

extends down into one of these artesian zones.

9

mean, we had -- at a later point in the drilling we

10

put a pressure monitor on the well and we had

11

pressures as high as 160 pounds per square inch.

12

these are not modestly artesian.

13

deep aquifers are very strongly artesian.

14

I

So

Particularly the

So the classic island hydrology model, again,

15

calls for a basil lens with only dike impounded

16

water in the rift zones and small scale-flank

17

structures.

18

model is incomplete.

19

these are regional scale, nearly horizontal

20

structures that are buried inside the volcano that

21

we cannot see from the surface.

22

that even though these structures may account for no

23

more than 1 percent or 2 percent of the mass of the

24

volcano, they exert the strongest control, the major

25

control over how water flows within -- certainly

What our findings show is that this
Sort of in technical jargon,

And it turns out
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1

within Mauna Kea and r by analogYr within other ocean

2

island volcanoes.

3

This is sort of the classic model.

Again r

4

the fresh basil lens.

You have these perched water

5

bodies up here at elevation.

You have some dike

6

compounded material as well.

And all of the

7

freshwater is discharging along the shoreline.

8

is a model that we put together r or more accurately

9

a cartoon that we put together on the basis of our

10

findingsr

11

the background.

12

doing the drilling.

13

blue color here is intended to signify freshwater.

14

We drill through that freshwater lens.

15

seawater then below that depth.

16

encounter -- and it turns out we encountered a

17

series of soil and ash layers that are trapping

18

freshwater that's actually coming from Mauna Kea.

19

It's coming from a different volcano than the basil

20

freshwater is coming from.

21

from the early drilling.

This

Mauna Kea is in

Maunaloa is where we're actually
And we drill through -- the

We have

And when we

And within that system what we did is we

22

collected samples of the water r we extracted carbon

23

dioxide from them r and we were able to date the

24

water to an age of about 2 r OOO years.

25

able to determine from isotopic composition that the
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1

water originated as rainfall at an elevation of

2

about 7,000 feet here on the flank of Mauna Kea.

3

With this data we're able to make an estimate,

4

although it is a crude estimate, that we have as

5

much as a billion gallons a day discharging through

6

this system.

7

shoreline at the shallow depths in the ocean.

8

is water that's being discharged at a thousand feet

9

below sea level.

10

We don't see this water up here in the
This

As it happens, there's a bit of luck for me,

11

back in the '70s some submersible dives were done

12

off of the submerged slope of Mauna Kea.

13

back in the 1970s, and in reviewing the dissertation

14

that was written from that work, the oceanographer

15

that was doing these surveys noted that there was

16

evidence of freshwater discharge coming out of the

17

submerged flank of Mauna Kea at about this depth.

18

So this gives us a full circle on what this water

19

cycle is within this aquifer.

This was

It's very important to recognize that many

20
21

times I have the question, well, is this fossil

22

water?

23

below the ocean?

24

this is water that originated 2,000 years ago up

25

here at 7,000 feet.

Is this water that was trapped and carried
The answer to that is no, that

It percolated down into Mauna
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1

Kea's basil lens, it migrates out towards the

2

shoreline, and it's being trapped or capped by this

3

soil and ash layer.

4

water to migrate down below sea level until its

5

ultimate discharge point here.

And that layer forces this

And so these characteristics -- there's

6

7

several important things about that.

Number one,

8

2,000 years ago, when it came down as rainfall,

9

there were no humans on the island of Hawaii.

This

10

water has not encountered any man-made contamination

11

when it originally percolated through the soil.

12

because this aquifer is under pressure, under

13

artesian pressure, even modern day loss of chemicals

14

at the surface cannot migrate into this layer,

15

because it's pressurized.

16

through this layer of soil up into the overlying

17

saltwater.

18

the quality of that water and its ability to

19

maintain its quality.

And

The natural flow is

So those are very important in terms of

Again, I mentioned the soil and ash layer.

20

I

21

want to go back to something I said early on.

22

coring -- by having cored this hole, these are the

23

soil and ash layers, this is Maunaloa, this is Mauna

24

Kea.

25

can hold them in our hands.

We can see these things in front of us.

524-2090

We

Had we drilled this
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1

bore hole with conventional rotary drilling, this

2

material would have been completely lost.

3

would have seen it come back to the surface and I'd

4

still be scratching my head about why this

5

freshwater was down there.

6

make is that the coring gives an extraordinary

7

amount of information into how the island and how

8

that particular volcano is being put together.

9

We never

So the point I want to

This is a basic summary of what we're seeing.

10

The recharge enters the volcano at high elevations

11

of about 7,000 feet.

12

shoreline, a soil and ash layer traps it, and the

13

basil lens is strong enough to drive that water

14

below sea level, and it's eventually discharged as

15

submarine spring.

16

billion gallons a day or more, and it turns out that

17

this deep freshwater flow also drives a seawater

18

circulation system that brings cold deep seawater in

19

under the island.

20

particularly on the Big Island as a potential source

21

of seawater air conditioning or other alternate

22

energy or displacement of conventional fuels.

23

that's something that I expect to pursue on the Big

24

Island as time goes on.

25

It flows outward towards the

We've estimated the flow to be a

Now, that is of interest

This is another cartoon that, again, our
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1

shallow zone that I just showed is up here, and as

2

we continued to drill downward, if we got into this

3

material that I mentioned early on, the (inaudible)

4

This is the material that has been submitted back

5

together and buried within those -- the larger mass

6

of this stuff are pillow lavas, and what we found

7

when we drill into those is still more freshwater.

8

Now, this water is of interest more scientifically

9

than anything else because it's too deep to try to

10

exploit by drilling.

11

below 6,000 feet in order to access this water

12

resource.

13

We're looking at 6,000 --

What it does tell us is in order to get

14

freshwater to these depth below sea level, we have

15

to have a huge basil lens buried within Mauna Kea.

16

And compared to the existing models for groundwater

17

accumulation in Mauna Kea, again, it's a rough

18

estimate, but we're -- what we're seeing is there's

19

four to five times more water present within Mauna

20

Kea than we originally would have anticipated from

21

existing models.

22

So, again, hope I'm not beating this too

23

hard, but there are large scale capping structures

24

within the island that guide the flow of freshwater,

25

and some of these places that we expect to find them
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1

is where a younger volcano overlaps its older sister

2

or where older soil and ash layers or perhaps dense

3

lavas are laid down over the more permeable basaltic

4

lavas.

5

aquifers associated with fault systems.

We can also find these systems -- these

Let's see, okay, again, much larger volumes

6
7

of water than anticipated, and an important point is

8

that these sources are located in areas where

9

traditional groundwater exploration would not even

10

look.

11

for water exploration.

12

evidence of chloride concentration in the water.

13

That tells us we're getting out of the bottom of the

14

basil lens, and typically we stop drilling there.

15

In our case we went straight through and that's how

16

we found these deeper systems.

17

We go near the shoreline when we're drilling
We look for the first

Now, what I wanted to do is talk briefly

18

about the implications here for Maui.

19

here is really there are new mechanisms that were

20

not known to exist before we drilled our bore hole

21

where storage of water within these volcanoes can be

22

expected to be much larger than we had anticipated.

23

And these artesian systems are likely present at

24

depths far below where we had traditionally done our

25

exploration.
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However, again, I'm not saying that I'm

1

2

guaranteeing you that there are identical aquifers

3

to what we're seeing in Hilo.

4

older than Mauna Kea.

5

there are some differences.

6

has also undergone much greater amounts of

7

subsidence than has Mauna Kea, perhaps as much as

8

another 3,000 feet.

9

weathering, and the bottom line is the internal

Haleakala is much

So that's going to mean that
It turns out Haleakala

There's more extensive

10

structure and stratigraphy, the internal layering

11

within Haleakala is really not known.

12

thought we knew about these volcanoes, turns out we

13

did not know.

14

What we

Just very briefly, again, Haleakala is the

15

sister -- younger sister volcano to West Maui, and

16

if we have these layers of soil and ash that are

17

buried within the flank of Haleakala, we could very

18

well drill through them and encounter similar

19

volumes of freshwater to what we have seen in Hilo.

20

You have a great deal of recharge.

21

major part of the recharge to Haleakala is over

22

here.

23

has covered the flank of West Maui, that there may

24

also be similarly trapped aquifers comparable to

25

what we're seeing in Hilo.

Of course a

It's also conceivable that where Haleakala

And this is just by way
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1

of a very prudent geologic map of Maui with the rift

2

zones shown here, and with these rift zones we also

3

have to acknowledge that they affect how groundwater

4

flows, how groundwater is trapped and retained

5

within the isle.
So what we can say is with a core hole -- and

6
7

this is what I would propose to do -- we can better

8

define the geology in the shallow environment and to

9

a greater depth than is currently available.

We can

10

confirm the presence or, as it turns out, if it's an

11

absence of deeper water resources.

12

it does is allows you to plan how your water

13

development needs to be done on the basis of some

14

actual real world information, rather than the

15

models that have been used traditionally.

16

Essentially what

We can better define the saturation

17

conditions -- excuse me -- within the shallow

18

stratographic section, and it's certainly

19

conceivable one of these small diameter bore

20

holes -- and what I'm talking about is a four-inch

21

diameter bore hole -- could be used for long-term

22

monitoring of the groundwater hydrology in an area

23

where development is being contemplated.

24

CHAIR ANDERSON:

25

DR. THOMAS:

Dr. Thomas.

I believe that's my last line.

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

I'd be happy

WR 3/1/06

1

2
3

24

to answer any other questions.

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER (from the audience):

CHAIR ANDERSON:

5

DR. THOMAS:

6

CHAIR ANDERSON:

Could you go back to the previously slide

showing the map of Maui.
DR. THOMAS:

9

CHAIR ANDERSON:

11

Dr. Thomas.

Somebody ask me.

8

10

When are you

gonna bring your (inaudible) over here?

4

7

Thank you.

Yes.
Where on Maui would you propose drilling

one of these bore holes?
DR. THOMAS:

Well, that's -- it's a difficult question to

12

give you a solid answer to.

13

do is if a bore hole like this is desired, I would

14

sit down with your Water Department, with your

15

Engineering Department, Planning Department, and all

16

of us layout what we know in terms of where the

17

water is needed, what the development costs would

18

be, what I can infer about the geology, and try to

19

find an optimum location.

20

okay, we're going to drill here and it turn out that

21

the Water Department has to spend extraordinary

22

amounts of water

23

amounts of money to pipe that water to where it's

24

going to be used.

25

CHAIR ANDERSON:

What I would propose to

I wouldn't want to say,

or, excuse me, extraordinary

So when you drilled on the Big Island, it
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1

wasn't with the intention of finding water, so that

2

wasn't one of the criteria --

3

DR. THOMAS:

4

CHAIR ANDERSON:

5

DR. THOMAS:

6

CHAIR ANDERSON:

7

8
9

10

No .
when you chose your place?

It was not.
Okay, Members, do you have any questions

while we still have the screen up that would need
MR. DOMINGO:

Yeah, why is water (inaudible) would have

(inaudible) .
CHAIR ANDERSON:

Mr. Domingo, we're not taking questions

11

from the audience.

12

members.

13

MR. DOMINGO:

14

CHAIR ANDERSON:

15
16

All right.

We're taking questions from the

Excuse me myself.

So, Members, do you have any questions

while we still have the screen up?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Mr. Pontanilla.

Thank you, Chair.

I would ask

17

the question for Mr. Domingo.

18

drilling at the Hilo site, what was the cost to I

19

guess the Big Island on that exploration drill?

20

DR. THOMAS:

In regards to the

Okay, the cost of the Hilo bore hole -- and I

21

have to say this.

There's a major difference.

Our

22

bore hole is 10,950 feet.

23

anywhere near that deep here.

24

again, I would be happy to take guidance from your

25

Water Department, but the deepest that I would

I'm not proposing a hole
I would say that --

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

WR 3/1/06

26

1

expect you would want to develop water would be no

2

more than about 3,000 or 3,500 feet.

3

has cost us about $8 million to drill, but, again,

4

that was to nearly 11,000 feet.

5

CHAIR ANDERSON:

6

DR. THOMAS:

Our bore hole

Who bore the cost of that?

The cost of a 3,000 foot well?

I've made a

7

very rough estimate, and I

8

about a million dollars to do one of these bore

9

holes, but, again, the details of where we're

I made an estimate of

10

putting it, what environmental reviews, what other

11

sort of cost issues, we can't put a firm number on

12

until we've gone through this exercise of selecting

13

a site and sort of essentially projecting out what

14

the costs would be associated with that site.

15

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

16

CHAIR ANDERSON:

Thank you.

Any other questions, Members, while we

17

still have the screen up, or down?

18

I'm going to put the screen back up and then we'll

19

take more questions and bring Dr. Thomas down.

20

we're going to take a three-minute recess.

21

Because if not,

So

And also, before I call the recess, we passed

22

out a letter of response from the Department of

23

Water Supply this morning to those of you in the

24

audience, and it was a two-sided document and we

25

didn't copy it correctly.

So we're going to pass
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1

out new copies, just so you'll know.

2

(Gavel) .
9:45 a.m.

3

RECESS:

4

RECONVENE:

5

CHAIR ANDERSON:

6

9: 48 a.m.

(Gavel)

Water Resource Committee of

March 1st will come to order.

Thank you.

Thank you, Dr. Thomas, very much for that

7

8

presentation.

9

by the members.

10

Recess.

I'm going to open it up for questions
Ms. Johnson.

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Yes, thank you very much for that

11

presentation.

12

your presentation, but I know there is a company

13

that is actually mining, if you will, and bottling

14

and marketing the water that basically we've just

15

seen you give a presentation on or something

16

similar.

17

because water is a public trust, and also because

18

this is something that may be related to what we're

19

talking about and something similar could be done in

20

Maui, what are the ramifications of that and should

21

we be actually looking at that as a potential

22

resource?

23

DR. THOMAS:

This may not be exactly related to

Do you have any knowledge of -- I guess

Well, I think what you're probably referring

24

to is the Koio water that is being sold.

25

situation there is quite different from what we're
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1

talking about.

2

Natural Energy Lab of Hawaii.

3

doing is they are taking deep cold seawater that's

4

being drawn in through an offshore pipeline.

5

they are not actually mining water from within the

6

island.

7

ocean up to the surface and desalinating that water

8

and then bottling it and selling it.

9

their process is.

10

With Koio, they are a tenant at the
And what they're

So

They are pulling it simply from the deep

That's what

There are smaller water bottlers on the Big

11

Island.

12

that we found.

13

different water bottlers on the island in Keau and

14

surrounding areas.

15

basil lens, and in the context of the volumes of

16

water available, I think they're drawing really only

17

a very small amount.

18

None are drawing on the artesian resource

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

There are I think two or three

But they're pulling from the

Thank you very much for clarifying

19

that, because that's one of the first things that

20

comes to mind is if we have difficulties managing

21

with our water resources on land and if this is

22

something that actually we should be looking at.

23

really do appreciate the presentation.

24

DR. THOMAS:

25

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

I

Sure, thank you.
One other question that I have in
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1

regard to the presentation that you gave, because

2

Haleakala and of course the West Maui Mountains are

3

possibly interconnected, we have a lot of challenges

4

right now with the movement of water and the

5

transmission.

6

you with regard to drilling and trying to find an

7

optimal location, whatever that location may be, in

8

terms of our approach with water management,

9

exploration, and looking at a model that we could

As the Committee Chair Anderson asked

10

use here for planning -- and because we're going

11

into the General Plan, I think this is very

12

important -- would you see us expending money or

13

looking at putting money into this next fiscal year

14

to do something along the lines, although maybe not

15

to the extent that was done over on the Big Island,

16

but actually doing something to look at resources

17

and then utilizing that information to help us plan?

18

DR. THOMAS:

I would think -- and I can say with fairly

19

high degree of assurance that whatever we find,

if

20

we were to drill a bore hole like this, would be of

21

value in making your long-range plan.

22

something that in the case of the Big Island, you

23

know, we see mass quantity of freshwater, and

24

unfortunately on the Hilo side we have ample amounts

25

of freshwater within the basil lens.

And this is

What we hope
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1

eventually to do is to drill again, not as deep a

2

hole, but a bore hole over on the Kona side where

3

water is very much more scarce and much more

4

difficult to come by.

5

literally ground truth from which you can then make

6

your plans.

But to me, it really is

At this point -- and part of the point of my

7
8

presentation is that what we have all sort of

9

accepted and learned and worked from in terms of

10

hydrology and water availability is an incomplete

11

model.

12

what we found in our bore hole, that it's a much

13

more complex system than the existing models would

14

have forecast.

15

I mean, that's really the bottom line of

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

And I really appreciate that,

16

because I know there's a lot of implications in

17

this.

18

relationship with the County, I'm very curious to

19

see -- and I don't know whether these resources on

20

the Big Island have been designated or not

21

designated.

And with regard to the State and their

I'm assuming not.

22

DR. THOMAS:

They have not.

23

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

But in our case where the aquifer,

24

lao, has been designated as a groundwater management

25

area by the State, do you see any implications at
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1

all should we undertake I guess some kind of project

2

to look at what's underneath the lao Aquifer r and

3

would that alter, in your opinion r any designation

4

or relationship that the State has with the County

5

at this point?

6

DR. THOMAS:

Let's seer that's a more difficult question.

7

In terms of whether -- with what I know now, I would

8

want to go into the lao Aquifer and try to go deeper

9

there.

I think I would probably not want to be --

10

to have that site selected as my first site.

11

There's a tremendous amount of information that

12

already exists.

13

there would give you more information and perhaps

14

better management of the aquifer r and potentially

15

depending on what a bore hole encountered r could

16

have implications for the management program for

17

that aquifer r but there are so many other areas on

18

the island that so much less is known about that in

19

terms of new information, I would think that other

20

sites that would be of interest to the Water

21

Department would be

22

That's certainly the way that I would look at itr

23

knowing what I know now.

24
25

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Now r it's true that a bore hole

have a higher priority.

Thank you very much.

And one

final question would ber Madam Chair r with regard to
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1

the quality of the water, if I was able to

2

understand from your presentation, this is extremely

3

high quality, uncontaminated water source?

4
5

DR. THOMAS:

Absolutely.

whatsoever.

6

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

7

DR. THOMAS:

8

CHAIR ANDERSON:

9

10

11

There were no contaminants in it

Thank you very much.

Sure.
I'm going to let Member Molina, followed

by Member Kane, and then non-Member Hokama to ask
questions in that order.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Mr. Molina.

Thank you, Madam Chair.

Good morning, Dr. Thomas.

12

And first of all,

13

I want to say it would seem that your project was

14

ground breaking in terms of expanding conventional

15

thinking, no pun intended.

16

just to follow up on Councilmember Pontanilla's

17

earlier question in terms of the cost of the project

18

on the Big Island, what entities were involved with

19

helping pay for this project?

20

DR. THOMAS:

My first question is

The project -- excuse me.

The project was

21

funded by the National Science Foundation and an

22

international organization that essentially sponsors

23

scientific drilling programs.

24

on, the main purpose of the hole was to understand

25

the structure of the Big Island and the source of

As I mentioned early
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1

the volcanism on the Big Island, and that's the kind

2

of research that the National Science Foundation

3

provides funding for.

4

asked to do a water exploration hole, they would

5

have said, no, we're not the agency, but since we

6

were doing it for -- specifically for science,

7

without any intended sort of beneficial purpose,

8

National Science Foundation does provide funding for

9

these types of studies.

10
11

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

I see.

Had we gone in actually and

Was the County of Hawaii

involved with the cost sharing of this project?

12

DR. THOMAS:

No.

13

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Okay.

And my next question.

In

14

your presentation you mention Haleakala as being

15

older than Mauna Kea.

16

DR. THOMAS:

Yes.

17

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

What, if any, challenges are there,

18

do you potentially foresee if this project is done

19

here in Haleakala?

20

DR. THOMAS:

It's not so much the challenges in the

21

drilling.

It's more the greater age of Haleakala

22

means that certain things that we saw in Hilo on

23

Mauna Kea are not necessarily directly transferable

24

to Haleakala, especially the point about the degree

25

of subsidence.

We know that that subsidence
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1

continues for several million years after the

2

volcano has formed.

3

presumed to have subsided significantly more than

4

has Mauna Kea.

And so Haleakala can be

The second major difference would be the

5
6

degree of soil development.

With Mauna Kea,

7

rainfall percolates through the ground very easily

8

and immediately goes down to the basil water table.

9

Haleakala has had more weathering, which will impact

10

how rapidly that water moves to recharge the basil

11

lens, and it's undergone additional phases of

12

volcanism that Mauna Kea has not yet seen.

13

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Thank you.

Thank you, Madam Chair.

14
15

Okay.

CHAIR ANDERSON:

So can I follow up on that.

Would that

16

be a good reason for the National Science Foundation

17

to fund an exploratory well?

18

DR. THOMAS:

No.

19

CHAIR ANDERSON:

20

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Oh.

It's a good try.
Thank you, Chair.

Mr. Kane.
And, Chair, thank

21

you for inviting Dr. Thomas to be with us this

22

morning.

23

some of us very cautiously excited, because this

24

presents a very big double-edge sword, if people are

25

thinking about it.

I'm sure people are very excited and even
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1

I guess by way of background, Dr. Thomas, and

2

you've touched on it, you know, funding source, what

3

was the driver behind the core hole.

4

encounter unintended results out of this whole

5

thing, and, therefore, that's why you've been

6

pursuing.

7

intent of the bore hole.

8

things that were unexpected, how did you convince

9

the National Science Foundation as the persons -- or

You've

So I'm tying to understand the original
Because you've encountered

10

the people who funded it to allow you to take the

11

extra time that you're being paid to do to now get

12

into the hydrology aspects of this project?

13

DR. THOMAS:

Well, I'll answer that sort of in a little

14

bit of a roundabout way.

15

in the original proposal, but had we gone into the

16

National Science Foundation and said we want to

17

study the hydrology of the Big Island because, you

18

know, we think that there's more to be learned

19

there, I can say with near certainty that they would

20

have said, thank you very much, forget it.

21

this kind of endeavor actually involves about 30

22

different scientists.

23

We did include hydrology

Because

We have scientists from allover the world

24

who are analyzing these rocks.

And we're doing

25

something unique in the history of what are now
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1

called mantle plumb volcanoes, or hot spot

2

volcanoes.

3

of these planetary processes that drive these mantle

4

hot spots, and that really was -- that focus was

5

what sold the project to the National Science

6

Foundation.

7

Hawaii is -- has unique aspects in terms

Now, sort of as an aside, the National

8

Science Foundation, when they come before Congress

9

in asking for money they say, well, you know, we're

10

doing basic science.

11

doesn't have any obvious -- excuse me -- benefit to

12

society, but sometimes accidentally we discover

13

something that is of tremendous value, and it turns

14

out that this was one of those cases.

15

the project, what I expected was that we would drill

16

through the basil lens, the basil freshwater lens on

17

Mauna Kea, we would go into the saltwater, and as we

18

continued deeper, what I would be doing is looking

19

at the chemistry of the saltwater to understand how

20

long the water had been there, what the reaction

21

rates, and, again, very esoteric things.

22

turned out, here we find a resource that has

23

tremendous economic benefits or potential that was

24

completely unexpected.

25

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

The science that we're doing

No, thank you for that.
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1

next question is -- well/ first/ you've clarified

2

that because it's/ you know/ the hot spot/ that it

3

may be difficult to convince them/ because now that

4

you've got information from one mantel/ you know,

5

source/ that obviously all the other islands came

6

from that same mantel source/ so you wouldn't be

7

able to duplicate the justification/ because they've

8

already got the information.

9
10

DR. THOMAS:

That's correct.

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

So thank you for that clarification.

11

The other question I have is more on

12

understanding

13

our two mountains/ trying to do the parallel with

14

the Maunaloa-Mauna Kea relationship.

15

trying to understand is based on the information

16

that you provided in the presentation and the

17

concept of subsidence/ would it be too simplified to

18

think that drilling to, say, 3/500 feet would not

19

be -- would not provide you more complete data,

20

given the age of this island versus the age of

21

Hawaii island based on that subsidence component?

22

DR. THOMAS:

- you've talked about subsidence and

So what I'm

What I would say is that we certainly would

23

have additional information that we do not now have.

24

This is -- excuse me.

25

unique aspects of the type of drilling that we're

This is one of the really
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doing.

Conventional rotary drilling where

2

exploratory wells are drilled, they basically grind

3

up the rock, and your ability to make an

4

interpretation of the structures and the geology is

5

99 percent lost.
Now, by the same token, I'm not saying that

6

7

drilling a 3,000 foot hole I can guarantee you that

8

we will encounter these structures where there is

9

water.

This is -- this is part of the challenge of

10

trying to do geology.

11

from other locations, but you have to do the ground

12

truth.

13

actually there.

14

point then you can go forward.

15

answering the earlier question, you can go forward,

16

then, with a much higher degree of confident that

17

you're going in the right direction.

18

We can project what we know

You have to do the drilling and see what's

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

And once you have that, at that

Thank you.

This is, as I was

My final question, Chair,

19

before I yield

20

lot of questions as well.

21

an opportunity as far as for a drilling site that

22

wouldn't duplicate your effort on the Hilo side.

23

You've already stated in your remarks Hilo has a lot

24

of water already.

25

DR. THOMAS:

l

and I know other members may have a
I think Maui may present

Yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

You folks drilled there.

You found

2

more water.

And the thought is to go to the other

3

side, the Kona side, and drill where there's need

4

for water.

5

on Maui.

6

ideal to drill in a place where there is more water

7

than other areas on the island.

8

fall into the West Maui Mountains, with this

9

mountain on our side, being the one that would

And I think we have similar issues here
So it would maybe not be beneficial or

Would the focus now

10

provide us the information that we're looking for

11

or

12

question, because I don't want to get too -- you

13

know, too out there.

14

surface is the new one that abuts or goes up against

15

Mauna Kea.

16

goes up against the West Maui Mountains, so West

17

Maui is the one that's lower and would have the

18

structures, if you would, that you've discussed.

19

that what you'd be looking for?

20

Kea -- excuse me, Haleakala wouldn't have something

21

that they're abutting up against or they're not the

22

old mountain?

23

- I'm trying to be careful in how I ask this

DR. THOMAS:

But like how Maunaloa on the

In this case Haleakala is the one that

Or because Mauna

Haleakala being the younger mountain, in

24

terms of looking at the intersection of the two

25

volcanoes, then clearly what we would do is drill
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1

into the West Maui volcano from Haleakala surface

2

coverage.

3

to sit down with the Water Department folks and sort

4

of walk ourselves through what the implications of a

5

variety of different sites would be and try to come

6

up with an optimum site that would give as much

7

information as we possibly could.

8
9

But with that said, again, I would want

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

And just to wrap that, I guess would

the County be the only people that you would -- and

10

help me understand who else -- now that you know

11

that there's a water issue here, not a coring

12

figuring out the mantel issue that, you know, the

13

National Science Foundation gave you as a driver,

14

but now there's a different driver here, are there

15

Federal agencies that you're aware of, whether

16

it's -- and you said yourself in your comments,

17

economic development components, that you would see

18

an interest in them pursuing this information?

19

DR. THOMAS:

One obvious agency would be the u.S.

20

Geological Survey, and we have -- I have discussed

21

the implications of our findings in Hilo with them

22

and discussed their interest in partnering with me

23

to do some additional drilling.

24

cheap.

25

said, well, gee, you know, this is sufficiently

Drilling is expensive.

Of course talk is
So they have not
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1

interesting that they would be willing to come up

2

with the funding to do this.

3

We have gone over our findings with also the

4

State Water Commission and reviewed it for them.

5

Again, they were quite interested in the results,

6

but not to the extent that they were proposing that

7

we do, say, a Statewide survey looking for

8

groundwater.

9

But in terms of interacting with other people

10

in dealing with the site selection process, I mean,

11

I would expect to work with the County Water

12

Department people as well as those here locally in

13

the community who have expertise in hydrology and

14

specific to Maui, and try to get as much information

15

into making that decision as we possibly could.

16

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

17

DR. THOMAS:

18

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

19

CHAIR ANDERSON:

20

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Thank you, Doctor.

Sure.
Thank you, Chair.

Council Chair Hokama.
Chair, thank you very much.

First,

21

I appreciate your invitation extension -- extended

22

to Dr. Thomas.

23

Dr. Thomas, quickly, just a few questions.

24

Have you had the opportunity to share your findings

25

with hydrologists already based in Hawaii, whether
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it be Mr. Boles, Mr. Nance, or others?
DR. THOMAS:

Yes.

Mr. Boles has -- actually was a

3

frequent visitor to our site while we were doing the

4

early phases of drilling.

5

over the implications extensively, and certainly he

6

is a recognized authority on hydrology here in

7

Hawaii.

8

line with what I was saying here.

9

surprised as anyone by the findings that we had, but

And he and I have talked

And our discussions have been very much in
I think he was as

10

he recognizes that, you know, the results that we

11

have are robust.

12

ground at 2,000 gallons a minute is hard to argue

13

against, so.

14

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

The freshwater corning out of the

I guess so, Dr. Thomas.

Maybe for

15

our information, what is the requirements for you to

16

complete your current project or contract?

17

to file a formal written dissertation of your

18

project and your conclusions -- findings and

19

conclusions or --

20

DR. THOMAS:

You need

The findings of the project have been

21

published on an ongoing basis, many of them.

There

22

are still

23

continuing to do research.

24

we're not yet completed with the drilling phase of

25

our work.

many of our co-investigators are
We will be -- actually

We're hoping to get to about 14,000 feet
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1

before we're all done, but we're expecting to finish

2

that up later on this year.

3

honestly to spend the next ten years working on the

4

hydrology in the bore hole to give me some numbers

5

that I don't yet have, and actually to do what was

6

proposed in our original proposal, which was to go

7

in, look at the chemistry, look at the interaction

8

between the seawater and the basalt, and try to come

9

up with as complete a picture of the hydraulic

And then I expect

10

cycle, including the geochemistry as we can, because

11

this is a unique environment that we're drilling

12

into.

13

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Have you found or received any type

14

of comments that maybe questions the finding, that

15

has questioned the findings?

16

DR. THOMAS:

I have not had anyone suggest that there was

17

an alternative interpretation.

And what we have

18

done through the project is annually, or more often

19

than that, we do attend -- various members of the

20

science team attend national and international

21

meetings to present the results of these finding.

22

And that's really where you get your feedback,

23

especially if you're going in the wrong direction,

24

there's always somebody there to say, you know,

25

look, I don't like this or I don't like that.
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1

think the results that I have presented have been

2

received with some surprise, but no one has yet

3

suggested that there's an alternative

4

interpretation, so ...

5

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Okay, thank you for that.

And

6

quickly, one or two more questions.

Should we, this

7

Council, through this Committee, be interested in

8

initiating at least potential site locations?

9

understand our -- Mr. Kane's, our Budget Chairman's

And I

10

question regarding potential other sources of

11

funding, but regardless of who's going to supply it,

12

what are we looking at as an initial investment not

13

to drill a hole but to do the preliminaries of

14

potential sites, do the public information, do the

15

environmental requirements, whether it be an

16

assessment or an impact statement, just that

17

100,000, 150,OOO?

18

DR. THOMAS:

I would place it between the two, about

19

125,000.

This would be basically the -- and a small

20

part of it would be the consultation with the

21

Department folks, but then as we look forward to

22

actually doing a bore hole, we would have to do an

23

environmental assessment, and being affiliated with

24

the university, a State agency, we would be required

25

to do an environmental assessment for anything like
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1

this.

2

once we identify a specific site to go out and do

3

the botanical survey, the archeological, and so

4

forth, and so on.

5

come up with really on short notice would be on the

6

order of 125,000, more or less.

7

would be able to come up with until we begin the

8

conversations and see where we're going with them.

9
10

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

And the best estimate I could

That's the best I

Okay, thank you very much for your

comments.
Thank you very much, Madam Chair.

11

12

And that would include cost for site surveys,

CHAIR ANDERSON:

Thank you.

Before I ask for any other

13

questions from the members, is there any science

14

that can predict the sustainability of this source?

15

DR. THOMAS:

In what we've done with our first artesian

16

zone in looking at the -- part of my purpose in

17

looking at the source of the water and the age of

18

the water is to get an estimate of what the cycle

19

is, how fast the system it moving, how fast it's

20

being recharged.

21

estimates that we can come up with on this bore

22

hole -- because we have how far it's traveled in how

23

many years.

24

ultimately passing below Hilo.

25

thickness and we can make an estimate of the width

And as I indicated, the best

So we know the velocity of flow that's
We have its
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1

of this flowing system.

And so with that data,

2

we've estimated it's roughly a billion gallons a day

3

that would be flowing through that system and

4

discharging into the ocean.
Now, with the age -- and we know that we have

5
6

had that volume of flow pretty much on a continuous

7

basis for the last 2,000 years -- I think I would

8

not be uncomfortable projecting for the next 2,000

9

that that same volume of water is going to be

10

11
12
13

flowing through the system.
CHAIR ANDERSON:

Thank you for that.

That's re assuring.

So what -- you mentioned 3 million gallons a day.
DR. THOMAS:

Right, and that was the artesian flow from

14

the well.

That was as we were drilling in

15

preparation to setting casing in the bore hole, as

16

we broke through that zone, the well began to flow

17

spontaneously, and essentially we were seeing what

18

the driller estimated at about 2,000 to 2,100

19

gallons a minute of flow was coming out of the well

20

without us pumping on it without us doing anything

21

but getting out of the way.

22

number calculates to about 3 million gallons a day

23

of sustained flow.

And so that -- and that

24

CHAIR ANDERSON:

Okay, now let me see if I have this

25

straight.

From the well hole you're getting 3
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million gallons a day.

2

DR. THOMAS:

3

CHAIR ANDERSON:

4

Correct.
But the source that you're tapping into

is discharging a billion gallons a day --

5

DR. THOMAS:

Okay, let me try to --

6

CHAIR ANDERSON:

7

DR. THOMAS:

below sea level.

Right, that's the total volume that's moving

8

through the system 500 feet thick, two to three

9

kilometers wide at the given rate.

Okay, that's

10

what's flowing below Hilo on a continuing basis and

11

ultimately discharging into the ocean.

12

CHAIR ANDERSON:

Okay.

So what is the -- I mean, what is

13

the potential use for this water?

14

Science Foundation have a say on how this water gets

15

distributed or used?

16

DR. THOMAS:

No, they don't.

Does the National

They have really no interest

if someone chose to commercialize our

17

in, say

18

well or drill another well into this same aquifer, I

19

think all National Science Foundation would like is

20

for us to send the clippings so they can go to

21

Congress and say, see, you know, we do occasionally

22

find something of value.

23

Foundation does not have title or anything like that

24

to the use of the water.

25

it falls within the jurisdiction of the State Water

But National Science

It is a State resource and
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Commission to determine how that water is used.
CHAIR ANDERSON:

I see.

So that was my next question.

3

Who determines the disposition of the water and the

4

use of the water?

5

DR. THOMAS:

I would expect that it would be part of the

6

process.

If someone were to come to Hilo to drill a

7

bore hole, what they would have to do is go to the

8

State Water Commission with a request for a permit

9

to drill, and the Water Commission would issue that

10

permit to drill.

11

requirements on the driller in terms of providing

12

data back to the Water Commission.

13

terms of putting it into operation, they would go

14

back to the Water Commission for a permit to develop

15

it.

16

produce water from the well, you would normally

17

install a pump.

18

a pump installation permit

19

stages of review that the State Water Commission

20

would have an influence over how that water is being

21

used.

22

They would also impose a number of

And then in

As things currently are described, in order to

CHAIR ANDERSON:

So they issue a drilling permit and
l

and it's those two

But in this case there would be no need

23

for a pump, so it would just be the drilling.

24

are you saying/ then/ that this bore hole or

25

whatever you call that you have done that the
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1

National Science Foundation funded, that nobody can

2

come in -- like the County of Hawaii can't come in

3

and say, well, thank you for drilling this for us.

4

We'd like to use the water now.

5

DR. THOMAS:

I suppose they could, if they chose to.

If I

6

were the County of Hawaii, though, I think I would

7

probably drill my own well, because they would be

8

able to complete the well in a way that's consistent

9

with their normal engineering standards, which is

10

not the way that we currently have our well

11

completed.

12
13

CHAIR ANDERSON:

So there'S currently no intended use for

this water beyond your research.

14

DR. THOMAS:

Not at this time.

15

CHAIR ANDERSON:

Okay.

And then one other question,

16

Members, and then I'll open it up to you.

17

did it take from the inception of the project to the

18

actual drilling of the well?

19
20
21
22
23

DR. THOMAS:

A very long time.

How long

We submitted our first

proposal in 1986.
CHAIR ANDERSON:

Well, aside getting the funding.

You

know, once you got the funding
DR. THOMAS:

In terms of the time for the permit, we began

24

the actual drilling phase itself in March of 1999.

25

We were down at 10,000 feet by September of 1999.
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1

So the amount of time to take -- to actually

2

accomplish the drilling is actually substantially

3

shorter than the time it takes to get the necessary

4

permits and go through the environmental review.

5
6

7

CHAIR ANDERSON:

And so what period of time was that to

get you are EA done and all of that?
DR. THOMAS:

For the deep bore hole from the -- say the

8

initiation of our environmental assessment, it took

9

us about 12 to 18 months to do the environmental

10

assessment, to circulate that assessment, accept

11

comments and questions back, respond to those

12

questions, and proceed, then, from there.

13

as I recall, 13 separate permits that we had to get

14

in order to drill a bore hole.

15

CHAIR ANDERSON:

17

Okay, thank you.

Members, any other questions?

16

We had,

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Thank you, Chair.

Member Kane.

Have you already

18

created preliminary or draft reports specific to the

19

water component of your project?

20

DR. THOMAS:

We've written several summary reports on the

21

project itself.

And they have dealt with the

22

geology, the stratographic section, the structures

23

and so forth, the geochemistry, and the water

24

itself.

25

publication, this is one of the things that is my

For me to generate a scientific
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challenge to deal with.

2

the individual aquifers, the deeper aquifers, and be

3

able to sample them, and unfortunately I'm not able

4

to do that until the entire phase of drilling is

5

completed.

6

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

I need to go in and look at

Is the information that helped you

7

provide this presentation to us, or the long hand of

8

it all, is that something that's available

9

specifically to this body

10

DR. THOMAS:

Sure.

11

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

-- as well as the public at large?

12

And would you be willing to forward that information

13

to --

14

DR. THOMAS:

15

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

16
17

Absolutely.
And I don't know if it's that thick

or it's that thick.
DR. THOMAS:

What I can do is send you a summary report

18

that we did shortly after we completed the first

19

phase of drilling.

20

Committee.

21
22
23

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

I can provide that to the

I'd appreciate that.

Thank you, Chair, if we can have a formal
request so we have everything --

24

CHAIR ANDERSON:

Right.

25

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

formalized for that, we'd
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appreciate that.
CHAIR ANDERSON:

Great.

And, Dr. Thomas, do you have a

3

website where any of this information can be

4

accessed by the public?

5

DR. THOMAS:

We do have a website.

It -- essentially the

6

best way to get to it.

I can't rattle off the

7

location off the top of my head, but if one does a

8

Google search on Hawaii scientific drilling project,

9

there is -- one of our funding agencies, the

10

International Continental Drilling Program office in

11

Germany maintains a web page for our site.

12

if you Google -- or for our project.

13

Google Hawaii scientific drilling project, you

14

should be able to bring up that site.

15

CHAIR ANDERSON:

Thank you.

16

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

17

CHAIR ANDERSON:

18

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

And so

So if you

Members, any other questions?

Just to follow up on that part.

Sure, go ahead.
At the Hawaii scientific drilling

19

project, if you Google -- is your report already

20

posted there?

21

DR. THOMAS:

Not the report that I would send you.

22

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

23

CHAIR ANDERSON:

Oh, okay.

Great.

Thank you.

And then one other question! Dr. Thomas.

24

You mentioned that you -- and I understand this is

25

all just kind of ballpark until you get! you know!

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS! INC.
(808)

524-2090

WR 3/1/06

53

1

more detailed information, that you would predict

2

that you could drill to 3,500 feet on Maui to find

3

the same potential source of water

4

would cost about a million dollars.

5

DR. THOMAS:

6

with.

7
8

9

l

and that that

That's the best estimate I could come up

CHAIR ANDERSON:

And then another 125 for the preliminary

permitting costs?
DR. THOMAS:

I would estimate, yes.

10

CHAIR ANDERSON:

11

DR. THOMAS:

Great.

Thank you so much.

OkaYI it's my pleasure.

I would be happy

12

certainly to answer any questions after the session

13

as well.

14
15

CHAIR ANDERSON:

OkaYI seeing no other questions -- oh,

wait, Mr. Kane.

16

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

SorrYI Chair.

17

CHAIR ANDERSON:

it's okay.

18

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

N0 1

I'm yielding to other members and

19

giving them their chance to ask.

As far as the

20

availability now of -- or, first, I'll ask a couple

21

of questions that maybe you can answer or maybe

22

can't.

23

more interested in this component, the water

24

component, do you know if the current infrastructure

25

that they have or the drilling equipment is capable

Because USGS seems to be a group that may be
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of doing what you folks are doing as far as coring?

2

DR. THOMAS:

3

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

NOt

it's not.
Okay.

So now the question would bet

4

what type of availability would we have as a County

5

or on Maui island first t as an example t would we

6

have to availability of your services or with the

7

equipment that you folks use to provide this

8

service?

9

DR. THOMAS:

What we would almost certainly have to do is

10

bring a -- bring the necessary drilling equipment in

11

from -- and this depends on a lot of different

12

factors t but either in from the Big Island or from

13

the mainland.

14

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

15

OkaYt

that's something we can talk

about.

16

CHAIR ANDERSON:

Any other questions t Members?

17

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

18

CHAIR ANDERSON:

Thank you.

Dr. Thomas, I had one more question.

I

19

know you said that the quality of the water was

20

think you used pristine.

21

can you give us any comparison on how pristine it

22

iS t in other words t chlorides or salinity levels or

23

anything?

24
25

DR. THOMAS:

Was the water tested and

The chlorides were on the order of 3 parts

per million t 3 milligrams per liter t very low
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1

chloride.

2

what the -- sort of the response of the aquifer

3

would be.

4

and tested the water and actually drank the water.

5

It tasted fine.

6

water.

7
8

9

CHAIR ANDERSON:

We allowed the well to flow just to see

We let the well flow for roughly a year

So after the years -- a year worth of

discharge of the water, did you test it again
DR. THOMAS:

Yes.

10

CHAIR ANDERSON:

11

DR. THOMAS:

12

CHAIR ANDERSON:

13

DR. THOMAS:

14

CHAIR ANDERSON:

15

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

16

CHAIR ANDERSON:

17

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

18

CHAIR ANDERSON:

19

20

So it was very, very good quality

to see if any of the quality changed?

It had not.
No change in the quality?

That's correct.
Great.

Thank you.

Mr. Kane.

Final question.

It's okay.
And I'll do as much as I can

This is a new subject and it's hard to

think of the questions, but as they come up.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

With a hole going down that I'm

21

assuming is, what, four,

five inches in diameter,

22

how are you able to

and you can try to simplify

23

this for many of us

how can you term the width of

24

the body of water?

25

thickness, 500 feet, but how can you -- to validate

Obviously you can find the
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your comment about two, three kilometers wide?
DR. THOMAS:

Well, we did drill -- as part of our project

3

we did drill a pilot hole that was about two

4

kilometers away that encountered the same aquifer.

5

So I know that it's at least that wide and I think

6

it's certainly not unreasonable, given the

7

relationship between Mauna Kea and Maunaloa, that

8

it's substantially wider than that.

9

conservative estimate just looking at it, say, the

I took a fairly

10

width of Hilo town, this is the volume that's

11

flowing below Hilo town.

12

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

13

CHAIR ANDERSON:

16

Okay, thank you very much.

coming and sharing this information with us.
DR. THOMAS:

My pleasure .
. END OF PRESENTATION . . .

17

18

Thank you, Chair.

Okay, Dr. Thomas, we really appreciate your

14

15

Thank you.

CHAIR ANDERSON:

Most appreciative.

We're going to take a

19

break, our mid-morning break, Members, and I hope

20

that we can be very prompt, because we have a lot to

21

go yet.
Dr. Thomas, again, thank you very much.

22
23

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (PRESENT:
KANE, MOLINA, PONTANILLA AND TAVARES)

24
25

ACTION:

DEFER.
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CHAIR ANDERSON:

So before we take the break, Members, I

2

just want to let everybody know, while we're on

3

break, those of you who would like a copy of

4

Dr. Thomas's presentation, we made more copies.

5

They're down here in front.

6

we'll take public testimony and then go into our

7

next item.

8

Members, please be prompt.

9

RECESS:

When we come back,

Okay, we're in recess for ten minutes.
(Gavel) .

10:30 a.m.

10

RECONVENE:

11

CHAIR ANDERSON:

10:43 a.m.

(Gavel)

Water Resources Committee

12

meeting is reconvened.

13

That was an exciting presentation by Dr. Thomas, and

14

opens up all kinds of new avenues of thought, which

15

I'm sure we're all going to be thinking about for a

16

long time to come here.

17

members, this could be a double-edged sword, so we

18

have to look at both the pros and negatives and how

19

this can maybe be a substitute for the surface water

20

that we're using.

21

Thank you for that break.

As was mentioned by several

Okay, Members, we're going to open up with

22

public testimony.

And I am hoping that we can get

23

out of here by 12:00 o'clock, but we do have nine

24

testifiers signed up, and we do want to have time to

25

thoroughly discuss the Hamakuapoko issue.
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1

get a letter responding to the questions that were

2

sent after the meeting that we just had in Paia

3

regarding Hamakuapoko Wells! and because this letter

4

has just come in! I don't know if any of you have

5

had a chance to read it.

6

the audience have had a chance to read it before we

7

have.

8

letter.

I think maybe members of

So maybe we'll hear from them regarding this

Members of the audience! those who want to

9

10

testify! we're going to have a three-minute limit on

11

your testimony! one minute to conclude! and any of

12

you who have cell phones! please turn them off so no

13

one gets interrupted.
Our first testifier is frank Domingo!

14
15

followed by Harold Appleton.

16

testifiers are testifying on Hamakuapoko well.
.

17

18

MR. DOMINGO:

All of these

. . BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . . .

Good morning, everybody_

And if I speak too

19

loud, because I want you to hear me.

20

things I want to -- before I start my testifying is

21

to let you know that I live in this County_

22

is Frank Domingo.

23

since I was born and I'm now 77 years old! and so

24

now I would like to start my testimony.

25

One of the

My name

I've lived in this County ever

I have heard everything that the County has
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1

presented to us.

And after looking through all the

2

things that you've said, I've come to one

3

conclusion, that the State has condemned the

4

Hamakuapoko Well and that it was not passed to be

5

used again.

6

negligent in not taking care of this well and

7

destroying it and dismantling it, H'Poko 1 and 2.

8

And so the State -- how it came to the County, I

9

really don't know.

In this case, the State became

This County took over the

10

trouble of the State.

11

is -- the most important thing is that this water,

12

no matter what you try to do, you will never clean

13

it up because the well is -

14

contaminated.

15

And so what we are faced with

underneath is

So my proposal is that you remove this thing

16

from the budget, and also Hamakuapoko Well should be

17

destroyed or dismantled, and that no more of this

18

issue and frustration of the people in Paia, Haiku,

19

and all that, because everywhere we go through the

20

same thing.

21

lived longer than any of you here.

22

had that water over 50 years ago.

23

to find out where that thing came from,

24

of this building here is the minutes of the Board of

25

Supervisors when Chairman Tam was -- he wasn't Mayor

But I've watched this thing.

live

And so I say we
And if you want
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then.

He was the Chairman.

And he looked through,

2

and somebody to look through there,

3

says something around 1937 up (inaudible) the water

4

from lao Valley.

(inaudible) it

And I'm telling you this -- and prior to

5

6

trying to use that water to go through (inaudible),

7

I will ask the State Attorney General to look into

8

this and also the Legislature and see if that

9

committed a crime.

you

Because you want to give us

10

water that's already contaminated.

There is no need

11

to prove to me that it is.

12

And because you are a party of the State and you the

13

County of Maui, you too are liable should there be a

14

class action suit filed against you.

The State has done that.

So I suggest to the Council and the water

15
16

works that immediately the well at Hamakuapoko be

17

dismantled and covered.

18

thing that you have (inaudible) is that you have

19

never notified the people Upcountry that they were

20

receiving water from well number 1.

21

MR. RAATZ:

22

MR. DOMINGO:

23

more?

That's 1 and 2.

And the

Three minutes.
Three minutes, thank you.

I have one minute

Okay.

24

CHAIR ANDERSON:

25

MR. DOMINGO:

You can conclude.

So I would like to add this.
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1

actually followed the State, covered the well,

2

dismantled the two wells and never mention this

3

again in public and (inaudible) all the heartaches

4

and frustration of all the people in Paia and East

5

Maui district.

6

represent our area, be very careful (inaudible) that

7

we are (inaudible).

8

what we said at the meeting February 15th, 100

9

percent said we're not going to (inaudible) get it.

10

So I'm telling you this.

If you

And if you don't really follow

And if you ever (inaudible) take that water

11

and (inaudible) somewhere else, there again is

12

another crime that the County has committed, because

13

you are giving people water that has been proven as

14

poison.

15

I say this, dismantle the well and cover it and go

16

find some place else for water.

17

So I ask you that you be very careful.

CHAIR ANDERSON:

18

Thank you.

Thank you, Mr. Domingo.

Any questions, Members?

Seeing none.

19

next testifier is Harold Appleton, followed by

20

Robert Karpovich.
Mr. Appleton

21
22

l

are you still here?

Our

Is this

Carroll Fenn?

23

MS. FENN:

24

CHAIR ANDERSON:

25

And

Yes.
Okay, she's testifying in Mr. Appleton's

place?
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MS. FENN:

No, I'm actually just testifying at this point

because I have an appointment to go to.

3

MS. NELSON:

4

CHAIR ANDERSON:

5

MS. FENN:

6

CHAIR ANDERSON:

7

MS. FENN:

Is that --

He's trading places with her.
Oh, he's trading places, okay, thank you.

Is that okay?
Yeah, that's fine.

I'd like to thank everybody for being here.

8

I'm surprised that there's not more people here to

9

testify.

At the previous meeting in Paia at the

10

community center there was overwhelmingly negative

11

response to this issue.

12

a homeowner for ten years in Paia Town.

13

to be at the facility at the old Maui High years ago

14

before it burned down, and I remember very clearly

15

seeing signs on the wall saying contaminated water,

16

do not drink.

17

the water from this well.

I'm very concerned about

18

the nitrates, personally.

I have a family, planning

19

on living in Paia with my family and my children as

20

well.

21

responsible, take whatever action is necessary to

22

prevent this from happening.

23

I'm representing myself as
I also used

I have absolutely no confidence in

So I'm very concerned.

Would hold people

Also I represent Mana Foods, Vice President

24

there, feel a very strong sense of responsibility to

25

the community and as well take very seriously the
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1

commitment to prevent this from happening.

I think

2

it's one of the worst ideas I've ever heard, and

3

like Frank, feel very strongly that this should not

4

even up for discussion, especially after the last

5

meeting where there was not one person I believe who

6

testified in favor of this happening.

7

plenty of people at that meeting, community people,

8

all walks of life, economic background, ethnicities

9

that were there representing their families and

And there was

10

people who were strongly, strongly, strongly opposed

11

to this.

12

CHAIR ANDERSON:

That's all I have to say.

Thank you very much, Carol.

Any questions by the Members?

13
14

Thank you very much for being here.

15

Karpovich, followed by Annie Nelson.

16

Thank you.

MR. KARPOVICH:

Good morning.

Seeing none.
Robert

Thank you, Chair.

Thank

17

you, Councilpersons.

My name is Robert Karpovich.

18

I'm a Paia resident.

And those of you who were able

19

to come to Paia, thank you.

20

than an earful of heart-felt opposition to this

21

plan.

22

You've all had more

Does this County want to develop contaminated

23

well fields under active agriculture?

24

real question.

25

good economic policy?

That's the

Is it a good public policy?
I think not.

Do we want to
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1

rely on filters and testing to get the water to a

2

marginally safe level?

3

Thank your Chair r for the letter and these

4

questions, which I just had a chance to review.

5

Just looking at the testing on the first sheet of

6

numbers, it shows levels of these carcinogens

7

exceeding allowable levels.

8

non-detectable in some cases.

9

testing, while it is a science, there are problems

10

perhaps in how it's sampled, who does the testing.

11

So this ND, non-detectable in the water before the

12

filter, doesn't really make sense that that can be

13

at times.

14

the filter, well, it shows the wells are

15

contaminated.

16

this or .0 this parts per million of something to

17

know the water's safe.

18

line is patently unsafe.

19

It also shows
This just shows that

It could be so random.

And then ND after

We can't really rely on some point

Just putting the water on

The other issue addressed in the letter is

20

some question about this 36-inch pipeline which is a

21

remanent from the East Maui project.

22

testifying before.

23

rate to handle these one or two small wells, and

24

there will be flushing problems and bacteria buildup

25

problems.

I've been

The line is oversized for flow

I'm not sure if the pipeline has been
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1

installed yet or not.

It seems like we should look

2

at that money.

3

in 1995, but if it hasn't been spent, could be

4

better used elsewhere on another project.

The money may have been appropriated

5

On the wellhead protection area they address

6

some current chemicals, some of which are currently

7

being banned by the EPA.

8

saying, there's really no control on agriculture

9

over what they apply around the wells, which is why

That goes with what I was

10

we don't want wells in agricultural areas.

11

we're supporting pineapple for these other projects

12

and to keep jobs, and these wells are right

13

underneath the pineapple.

14

can't develop potable water and support pineapple.

15

Those two things don't go together because of the

16

nature of the chemicals they use and continue to

17

have to be used.

18

It's--

We can't have both.

We

Other issues that -- on the next agenda item,

19

having the Council approve all developments by

20

ordinance would get these kind of thing more in the

21

public light/ and there really

22

think to even this body as to where the status of

23

all these contracts are.

24

April 2000 memorandum of understanding signed by the

25

old -- under the old system it says that A&B will

it's confusing I

Referring back to the
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1

cooperate in the pipeline easements and may receive

2

you know

3

contract's been letl there must have been an

4

easement.

5

contract for how much water A&B gets.

6

MR. RAATZ:

7

MR. KARPOVICH:

I

a fair share of the water.

If there's an easement

I

l

WeIll if the

there must be a

Three minutes.
And I don't know if anybody here knows the

8

details of these contracts.

9

made in public?

And shouldn't they be

Really the issue here is do we need

10

this Hamakuapoko Wells for the A&B and Hamakuapoko

11

Project District?

12

the water l from what I understand.

13

like a clean l reliable source of water.

14

a better economic investment for the CountYI and the

15

citizens of Paia are just highly opposed to taking

16

us off of a source that we've paid fori a reliable

17

system and going to something that seems not to be

18

too reliable.

19

CHAIR ANDERSON:

I'm not sure if they even want
Everyone would

Thank you.

Thank you

l

Robert.

20

Members, any questions?

21

Roberti I have a question for you.

22

23

mentioned A&B.
MR. KARPOVICH:

It would be

You

I don't see that in the letter.

WeIll I'm referring to the memorandum of

24

understanding of April 13th

25

Board of Water Supply.

l

2000 signed by the

And in that there's a
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1

section on the H'Poko Wells.

It says A&B will

2

convey all necessary land and easements to the Board

3

of Water SupplYI and in consideration of providing

4

such necessary land and easements

5

an appropriate allocation of domestic water subject

6

to normal system supply.

7

H'Poko Wells.

8

these old memorandums of understanding held

9

that's maybe part of the reason for the Charter

I

A&B may receive

This is under section 3

So I'm not sure what weight of law
l

and

10

amendment

11

Council to vote on long-range development plans.

12

This project has straddled two systems

13

system

14

as to the allocated money

15

of hopefully what you're looking into.

16

l

which now gives the authority to the

I

the new system.

CHAIR ANDERSON:

Right.

I

And you did mention the 1995

18

to what exactly, do you know?
MR. KARPOVICH:

the old

and I think that's part

allocation

l

I

There's a lot of confusion

17

19

1

appropriation for funding.

That is tied

I believe that was a budget item for --

20

that was when the East Maui Water Plan was still in

21

the environmental impact stager which was all of

22

East Maui.

23

CHAIR ANDERSON:

24

MR. KARPOVICH:

25

So I'm not sure.
I'll look into that.
Yeah, the funding was to bring in this

huge pipeline and infrastructure to bring in this 10

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS
(808) 524-2090

I

INC.

WR 3/1/06

68

1

million gallons a day from East Maui/ which no

2

longer really is the project any longer.

3

CHAIR ANDERSON:

Right.

And then the other thing that you

4

mentioned that I'd like to follow up on is you

5

mentioned that some of these replacement chemicals

6

that they're now using in lieu of DBCP are being

7

banned by the EPA; is that what you said?

8
9

MR. KARPOVICH:

Yes.

On page 2 of the letter -- I know I

found this on line.

EPA is very good on line/ but

10

here this letter does confirm it/ that the

11

fenamiphos/ I'm not quite sure if I'm pronouncing it

12

right/ which is nemacure/ is being phased out over

13

the next couple of years by the EPA/ similarly to

14

DBCP was phased out over time.

15

chemical they refer to/ the dichloropropene/ which

16

is Telone/ that's similar organic carcinogen.

17

been found in groundwater allover the mainland

18

where it's used.

19

CHAIR ANDERSON:

20

MR. KARPOVICH:

21

CHAIR ANDERSON:

22
23

And the other

It's

It has similar properties as DBCP.

Thank you very much t Robert.
Thank you.
Next testifier is Annie Nelson, followed

by Ginny Karpovich.
MS. NELSON:

Hi, I'm Annie Nelson.

24

Paia meeting.

25

was/ who came to listen to us.

I was there at the

I want to thank everybody else that
Here we are again.
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1

There were a couple -- there were questions that

2

didn't get answered, but I'm not sure how important

3

they are.

4

had and I asked then was -- was did the -- since we

5

actually used the water Upcountry, did any of

6

that -- was there ever any kind of research to show

7

whether or not that coincided with some of the

8

health problems Upcountry?

9

answered here.

10

Let me just say, one of the questions I

I know that can't be

I just wanted to mention it.

And also there was an EA that was done a long

11

time ago that mayor may not apply now, and in fact

12

if you're asking us to take this water after so many

13

years, I believe it would require a new one, and I

14

think that it should be an order and it shouldn't

15

even be questioned.

16

We are sitting here creating non-sustainable

17

development in a closed ecosystem.

18

unreasonable.

19

to take what's at best problem water, when we all

20

feel it's toxic or we wouldn't be here, so that new

21

development -- new non-sustainable development

22

might add -- can have clean water.

23

that makes sense to anybody, but here we are.

24
25

It's irrational.

It's

We're asking people

l

I

I don't know if

The most telling testimony that I saw at the
Paia meeting was that of the younger and older folk.
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1

Some of the young adults -- one gentleman t and I'm

2

paraphrasing t asked basically that if not one person

3

there out of all hundred people that came to testify

4

in Paia was in support of this effort to put us on

5

the H'Poko Wellt and it does go throught who okayed

6

that?

7

in this room.

8

because you caret so I want to thank you for that

9

again.

10

It sits in this room.

Unfortunately it sits

And I know you're all here to listen

The other question was if it's not a done

11

dealt who authorized the funding or was that part of

12

the budget -- and I'm actually not clear about this t

13

and I apologize if I'm not -- for the pipe from the

14

H'Poko Well?

15

and I asked this before.

16

What do you say to the people Upcountry who have

17

been waiting on a list for so long to get a water

18

meter?

19

are going to buy these new homes in this nice new

20

development have more value than you?

21

I could, and I don't know anybody here, and I think

22

you're all wonderful people, that could do that too.

23

That's a question I have.

SOt againt

I'm going to ask it again.

Do you say to them, sorry, these people that

I don't think

Sunday I drove to Hana in the rain and I

24

watched -- I watched water run into the ocean.

25

broke my heart.

We're sitting here having these
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1

arguments and wanting to give us a poison well when

2

there's water running out into the ocean.

3

can't believe that we don't have young minds, old

4

minds, engineers here, when a layman can figure out

5

that that's wrong, how to deal with that.

6

the water.

7

unconscionable that it's headed out to the ocean to

8

not only be wasted, but to kill our reefs.

9

having shark attacks.

Now, I

We need

We need that water, and it's

We're

They're all connected.

10

Everything that we do, every decision that we make

11

is connected and it affects all of us.

12

we live on this island, and I feel like we're being

13

treated like guinea pigs, when in fact we should be

14

a model for sustainability and how a closed

15

ecosystem could work.

16

MR. RAATZ:

17

MS. NELSON:

And this --

Three minutes.
Could operate.

So sorry.

Anyway, I just

18

you know, I've been bothered by this, obviously,

19

just like the rest of uS

20

things that I learned a long time ago was when there

21

exists a great injustice, if you want to know the

22

answer, follow the money, and that's what I'll be

23

doing.

24

listening to us.

25

conversation.

I

but, you know, one of the

So I just wanted to say thank you for
We shouldn't be having this

This is wrong.

Thank you.
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CHAIR ANDERSON:

2

Thank you

l

Annie.

Any questions

I

Members?

Seeing none.

Annie

3

is followed by Ginny Karpovich l who's followed by

4

Christine Thevenard.

5

MS. KARPOVICH:

Thank you all very much again for coming

6

to Paia l those of you who were there.

7

you who weren't there l you missed an incredible

8

site l young and old and all socioeconomic levels and

9

people of all ages.

It was beautiful.

And those of

It was an

10

incredible experience to hear these people get up

11

and speak from their heart.

12

one of the things that really upsets me is I

13

remember the first meeting that we had with the

14

Department of Water SupplYI which was in March of

15

2004

16

the request

17

know

I

please l please include us in the process.

18

know

I

you can't do this without speaking to us.

19

1

And I think -- I think

and l againl we've had three meetings all at
I

request

I

request of the publicI you
You

And I remember -- at the end of the first

20

meeting I remember David Spade, attorneYI getting up

21

and saying is this a done deal?

22

Pearson saying absolutely not.

23

with alternatives and ample opportunity for

24

questions and open debate.

25

meetings and the first answers to questions that

And I remember Jeff
We'll present you

WeIll we've had three
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1

I've seen are to you folks.

2

fulfilled their responsibilities to us?

3

that they have.

4

them.

5

in public, they have to be true to their word.

6

really important.

7

to look at that fact and make sure that you ask all

8

the right questions.

9

So how have they
I don't see

And because of that, I don't trust

Because when people make statements like that
It's

And I ask that -- I ask you all

One of my main concerns, again, is the

10

nitrate levels.

11

remember, they didn't find anything until it was a

12

court ordered review of the contaminants.

13

the contaminants is nitrates, started at 1.7 parts

14

per million.

15

the MCL.

16

sporadic pumping, which is very unscientific.

17

wells have not been adequately maintained, reviewed,

18

or anything.

19

bad economic investment for us.

20

that you're spending.

21

additional health risk for my community.

22

When these wells were first pumped,

One of

At 10 parts per million you've reached

This well went from 1.7 to 6.8 with very
These

We ask you to abandon these wells as a

Please.

This is our money
And it is an

And every time I ask someone to call the

23

Department of Water Supply and ask them, when they

24

call me, and say what about the water, they say the

25

water is safe.

Okay.

This is -

you wouldn't --
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1

you can call the EPA, the State, the Feds, anyone,

2

no one will say that this water is safe.

No one.

So the representations that are being made

3

4

are not accurate and I question why.

So we ask you

5

to write an ordinance to close these wells, and

6

let's just be done with this.

7

Irwin Kawada, who takes care of the Kunia Wells, the

8

very highly contaminated wells over on Oahu, he said

9

his first day going up into the fields he couldn't

Let's look up as

10

believe that the County would site wells in a place

11

like this.

12

mistake.

13

look down, but don't, don't open up Pandora's box.

14

We won't allow Hamakuapoko water to come our way.

15

We just won't.

16

your support in reviewing all of these things.

17

again, I say

18

MR. RAATZ:

19

MS. KARPOVICH:

I mean, he understood it was a big
But I'm asking you now to look up and to

We won't stand for it.

But we ask
And,

Three minutes.
-- to the Department of Water Supply, you

20

haven't answer our questions.

21

answered them.

22

open debate.

23

body of this Administration you can operate in that

24

manner.

25

CHAIR ANDERSON:

You still haven't

We still haven't had that forum of
I just -- I don't understand how as a

Thank you very much.
Thank you, Ginny.

Any questions?
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none.

Christine Thevenard.

2
3

4

Thank you, Ginny, very much.
I hope I did that

right, followed by Ron Stattner.
MS. THEVENARD:

That was close.

Good morning, Honorable

5

Chairwoman and Members of the Council.

6

Christine Thevenard.

My name is

It's French.

First off, thank you very much for those that

7
8

did attend the meeting in Paia.

I've -- boy, this

9

is probably the second time I've been here at this

10

building, the first time just begging for any kind

11

of public hearing.

12

was here and she thanked me after for calling for

13

that.

14

asking for a public meeting.

15

I missed one of them, but from what I understand, it

16

was kind of a circus science fair thing, show and

17

tell, this is what's happening and coming our way.

18

I've been in Paia for 25 years now, and the

And I think Senator Roz Baker

A couple years ago I guess is when I was here
There have been three.

19

idea of getting this water is just beyond me,

20

especially for those of you who did miss the

21

meeting.

22

Paia wants this water.

23

should have to take this water.

24

And how can it get passed when no one wants it in

25

Paia, Kuau, Spreckelsville area?

That meeting hall was packed.

No one in the whole County
No one wants it.
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1

Mike Molina, I hope you represent us well

2

after seeing everyone testifying against these

3

H'Poko Wells.

4

Thank you for even considering looking at

5

alternative water sources like up in Haleakala.

I

6

think us in Paia and maybe the rest of the

7

development going around in central and southern

8

parts of Maui should be halted until we get cleaner

9

water, pure water, pristine water, water that's not

10

contaminated by chemicals and agricultural out fall.

11

If we do get clean water, just for the

12

record, I hope all the Council members will restrain

13

in over developing the island.

14

double-edged sword here.

It is the

15

We keep thinking this isn't a done deal for

16

the H'Poko Wells, yet we keep hearing that they've

17

put transmission electrical lines up Maliko Gulch

18

for the pumps for the wells and the pipes are up

19

there left over from a Molokai project, I believe,

20

and they're just waiting to get installed.

21

like such a done thing and I keep thinking it's not

22

done.

23

not listening to the residents of the North Shore

24

that don't want this water.

25

They're not listening to the pUblic.

It simply should be capped.

524-2090
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There were a lot
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1

of people at the Paia meeting, all walks of life.

2

The little kids testifying.

3

mean, I'm still here.

4

that will take time off of their work, me,

5

personally, missing hours of work this morning, to

6

come and testify to say we just don't want this

7

water in Paia, the North Shore, or the island.

8

we shouldn't have to be begging for you guys to cap

9

this well.

10

I mean, come on.

I

There's still a few people

And

It's -- and as far as I know, no one here on

11

the Council board has to actually physically be in

12

the area that's going to be affected, and it's easy

13

to shrug off, well, it's not in my backyard, doesn't

14

affect me, but it certainly affects the island and

15

the well being of many people on the North Shore

16

community.

17

So, you know, is it a done deal?

Is it not?

18

We're still coming.

We're still going to fight.

19

There's going to be a big fight.

20

showing, yes.

21

meetings before budget, I don't know, can be in Paia

22

again, because that's really where everyone is going

23

to be affected by this H'Poko Well.

24

hoping that you'll reconsider and just cap all these

25

wells so we don't have to drink it and get ill from

I mean, a poor

You know, hopefully maybe the next

So I'm really
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1

it.

2

CHAIR ANDERSON:

3

Thank you very much.
We

appreciate it.
Ron Stattner, followed by John Benden.

4

5

Thanks for coming, Christine.

MR. STATTNER:

Good morning, Council Members.

Thank you

6

for allowing me to speak, and thank you very much,

7

Michelle Anderson, for having Dr. Thomas here.
Dr. Thomas really put it in perspective, I

8
9

think.

One of the things that I was thinking

10

initially was that the easiest way to do things

11

isn't always the best, and I think Dr. Thomas really

12

put that point across to us, because doing the

13

H'Poko Wells is definitely a big error, and it would

14

be a shameful thing to do to all of the people who

15

live in the Paia-Kuau area.

16

The other thing that I -- I've come to quite

17

a few of these meetings and I haven't gotten up and

18

said anything and I've listened to a lot of the

19

comments that people have made, and one of the

20

things that I was wondering about, and I had heard

21

someone else mention at one time, is the situation

22

with HC&S and the water that they use on a lot of

23

the sugar in this area of Wailuku and Kahului and

24

where is that water coming from?

25

that water coming from the lao Aquifer?

And is some of
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1

is, why can't we make some kind of exchange of water

2

with HC&S so they can take water from those

3

contaminated wells that none of us want.

4

there's

5

to be redundant, we don't want that water.

6

they're using good water on sugar, that's a shame.

7

We should have that water.

8

has stated who has spoken against it and all the

9

people at the Paia meeting, it's very obvious that

Because

- as you've heard over and over again, not
If

And as everybody here

10

it's a big mistake and it's going to entail quite a

11

fight with the people of the area if you decide to

12

give us that water.
So not to be redundant and continue on the

13
14

same line.

15

Dr. Thomas for everything he had to enlighten us on,

16

and hopefully everyone here will realize that that's

17

the proper path to take.

18
19

20

CHAIR ANDERSON:

I want to thank Michelle again and

Thank you.

Thank you very much, Ron.

followed by our last testifier
MR. BENDEN:

Thank you, Madam Chair.

l

John Benden,

Harold Appleton.
Thank you, Council.

I grew up in the Paia area.

21

My name's John Benden.

22

I moved back with my family recently and come back

23

to hearing that we're going to get contaminated

24

water.

25

this is even an issue that's come up, that it's

Makes no sense to me.

I can't believe that
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1

something that we're talking about.

There's no

2

doubt that the water's contaminated.

3

that it's not contaminated.

4

Department says they need to put filters to stop the

5

contamination.

Nobody argues

Even the Water

6

The contaminants are harmful for children.

7

plan on raising a family in the Paia area, and to

8

have to buy water to drink, now, that's a terrible

9

thing, but to have to buy water to bathe your kids

10

in, I mean, come on.

11

second rainiest place in the world.

12

on the island.

13

This is Maui.

I

West Maui's the
There is water

Thank you very much for bringing Dr. Thomas

14

to come speak to us.

It's absolutely incredible

15

finding that they have.

16

resources in a positive way that has insight into

17

the future that would help planning is -- that is

18

the right course of action.

19

that they don't want that's polluted, I mean,

20

it's -- it's just a no-brainer.

21

this exploration of the new wells, a million dollars

22

is a lot of money, but when you're talking about

23

giving us H'Poko water so that new developments can

24

have water, a million dollars for all these other

25

developments that are going on, that's a drop in the

And to explore Maui's water

To give people water

And on the -- on
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1

bucket.

And there's some way to impose some kind of

2

fee to help pay for water exploration to help guide

3

Maui's future, that would be a great thing.

4

all I have to say.

Thanks.

.END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . . .

5

6

That's

CHAIR ANDERSON:

Thank you very much for coming, John.

7

Appreciate it.

Any questions?

8

still here?

9

testifier, Members.

He's gone.

Is Harold Appleton

Okay, so that's the last

Appreciate all of you folks

coming from Paia this morning.

10

HAMAKUAPOKO WELLS (C.C. No. 05-356)

11

WR-22

12

CHAIR ANDERSON:

So, Members, I think the next thing that

13

we need to do is these questions that were generated

14

to the Department came from the meeting that we last

15

had on this in Paia.

16

letter with Director Tengan, but I want to open up

17

the floor to Mr. Tengan first,

18

comments or information he wants to share with us

19

that the Mayor has recently shared with him.

20

Mr. Tengan.

21

MR. TENGAN:

And I do want to go over this

if he has any

Madam Chair, first of all, thank you.

I'd

22

like to make one clarification.

23

strong opposition to the use of these wells.

24

However, there seems to be a misunderstanding that

25

these wells are the same wells that serviced Maui

I know there's
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1

High School in the past, and these wells are not the

2

same as those wells.

3

one clarification in case some of the testimony that

4

was presented here was based on the concept that

5

these wells are the same wells as the ones that were

6

used at Maui High School.

7

So I just wanted to make that

Madam Chair, as I discussed with you or

8

mentioned to you prior to this item here, I've had

9

some discussions with the Mayor, and what we're

10

looking at or what we want to look at is the

11

alternative of using this water and pumping it up to

12

Wailua Ditch or to the Kamole Treatment Plant and

13

bring down some water from the Kamole Treatment

14

Plant down into the Paia system, in lieu of taking

15

the water directly from the Hamakuapoko Wells down

16

into the Paia system.

17

we're going to be working on.

18

some discussions with A&B as to, you know, their

19

willingness to agree to this.

20

So that's something that
We'll need to have

I know I've had some discussions with A&B in

21

the past and -- about this idea of exchanging water,

22

where we take water up to the Kamole Treatment Plant

23

and in exchange we bring down some water from the

24

Kamole Treatment plant into the Central Maui system,

25

and I did get somewhat favorable response from them,
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1

so this is an option that we certainly can pursue.

2

So we will be exploring that.

3

With that, I'm ready to answer any questions

4

you may have on our response to your -- to your

5

letter.

6
7
8

9

CHAIR ANDERSON:

We'll start with questions.

Mr. Kane,

followed by Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

And I just have two questions, Madam

Chair, and I'll yield the floor and then ask to be

10

recognized again.

11

comments of the Director in his opening remarks.

12

clarify, the discussion with the Mayor is to take

13

the H'Poko water, pump it up to the treatment

14

facility, and have it -- and I'll just use the

15

words, for the lack of a better word at this point,

16

mix it with the existing water that's coming through

17

the treatment facility from other sources and then

18

have it transported back down into the Paia system?

19

Is that what you're implying in your comments?

20

MR. TENGAN:

The first one is just on the

BasicallYI yes.

What this will achieve

21

we -- if we put it into the clear well at Kamole

22

Treatment Plant, we'll have the ability to dilute

23

the water somewhat, and, you know, any concerns

24

about the contaminants in the water that may be

25

there would be reduced considerably.
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1

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

2

CHAIR ANDERSON:

3

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Okay.

Madam Chair.

Go ahead.
The second question is on your final

4

question -- final response, and it's just clarifying

5

or providing a little bit more detail to the

6

question, or the response from the Director.

7

this the appropriate time or did you want to

8

CHAIR ANDERSON:

9

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Is

No, go ahead, Dain.
In one question, in the final

10

question, What Council approvals for H'Poko wells

11

have already been made, if any?

12

was that was prior to the Charter change in 2002,

13

correct, Director?

14

approved by the Board of Water Supply prior to the

15

Charter change, so that's the 2002 Charter change

16

you're talking about?

17

MR. TENGAN:

18

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

And the response

The use of the H'Poko Wells was

That's correct.
Okay, the other part is, the Council

19

has since approved a budget amendment to accommodate

20

cost increases caused by inflation.

21

you be more specific as to what budget amendment was

22

requested and approved by this body specific to the

23

H'Poko Well?

24
25

MR. TENGAN:

Can you -- can

I believe it was sometime last year that we

came before the Council because we needed to have a
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1

contract amendment where -- to accommodate the

2

increase in costs based on inflation.

3

this contract has been stalled -- was stalled for a

4

long time, and so the contractor wanted some

5

inflation adjustment in order for him to proceed

6

with this contract.

7

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Okay, thank you.

Madam Chair, if I can request Staff perhaps

8
9

As you know,

extracting out the minutes of that particular

10

meeting, or locating and then extracting out, so

11

that we know what was presented to us, if it talked

12

about -- and I'll only say that because I think it's

13

important that we understand what responsibility

14

that we as a body need to take in where we're at

15

today.

16

we're at, how we got here, and where we're going to

17

go.

18

fess up tO

19

in that.

20

MR. TENGAN:

So I think we need to acknowledge where

So having that information I think will help us
I

you know, whether or not we playa role

Madam Chair

l

if I may expand on my previous

21

response

22

audience there.

23

can look at is pumping the water into the

24

plantation's reservoirs and in exchange bring in the

25

treated water from Kamole into the Paia system, and

l

since I heard some snickering in the
Another alternative we certainly
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1

that's something that we're going to be exploring

2

also.

3

This concept or this option has one big

4

drawback/ in that if we put water into the -- you

5

know/ if we can get -- enter into an agreement with

6

the plantation to put water into the reservoir/ it

7

may be that they won't be needing water when we need

8

the water in the system/ and/ you know/ you take/

9

for instance/ right now where there's heavy ditch

10

flows/ you know/ they may not be agreeable to us

11

bringing down water and putting water into their

12

reservoirs that are full already.

13

something that's got to be worked out with them.

14

CHAIR ANDERSON:

15

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

16

CHAIR ANDERSON:

17

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

18

All right.

Thank you for that.

I yield.

You finished/ Mr. Kane?
Yes/ and it's just making the request

to get that information.

19

CHAIR ANDERSON:

20

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

21

CHAIR ANDERSON:

22

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

23

CHAIR ANDERSON:

24

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

25

So that's

Right.
So we have that on record.

You got that, David?
Thank you/ Chair.

Thank you.

Mr. Molina.

Thank you/ Madam Chair.

Before I ask Mr. Tengan my questions/ I would
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1

ask if possible that -- I know we have members of

2

the public here observing our meeting, which is

3

great, but just as a sign of respect for one another

4

so cooler heads can prevail, that if anybody has

5

a -- disagrees with comments from the Water Director

6

or whomever, that they, you know, basically stay

7

away from the snickering.

8

and respect one another's opinions and thoughts, so

9

I just wanted to throw that out first.

10

Let's all be civil here

Mr. Tengan, my comments or questions would be

11

related to your opening remarks regarding the

12

alternative plan you're looking at related to the

13

Kamole plant.

14

the Kamole Plant, that serves what -- what other

15

communities?

16

MR. TENGAN:

Just so I get a clear understanding,

The Kamole Plant basically services the

17

Makawao and Pukalani areas.

18

need to send water to Haiku because of -- you know,

19

if our wells break down, then we can send water to

20

Haiku also, but basically it would be servicing

21

the -- what we call -- what we refer to as the

22

Makawao water system, which includes Haiku,

23

Pukalani t and Makawao.

24
25

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

At times when

if we

So this alternative plan that

you're looking at, mixing -- pumping I guess the
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1

H'Poko Well water up and mixing it with water from

2

the Kamole Plant and then I presume pumping it back

3

down to Paia t so there wouldn't be any chance that

4

you could also potentially -- that water could also

5

feed Makawao and other communities as well?

6

forgive me for my inquiry.

7

MR. TENGAN:

Well

t

And

if we put the water into the Kamole

8

treatment plant and sent it up to Makawao t then the

9

people on the Makawao system will saYt heYt why you

10

giving us -- giving us this water and not the people

11

in Paia.

12

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Well t that's why I guess this

13

alternative plan might cause repercussions in

14

different areas.

15

MR. TENGAN:

For the Committee's information t

I do have I

16

think in our -- one of our responses here the

17

options in a matrix form.

18

CHAIR ANDERSON:

This is in your binders, Members {

19

under -- I'm sorry, I can't tell you exactly where

20

it is.

21

MR. TENGAN:

As one of the testifiers stated, you know, we

22

agreed to have discussions on these matters here and

23

on these options.

24

and prepared the matrix

25

certain members of the community.

After we developed the options
t

we did offer to meet with
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1

got a response back to set up a date to meet.

2

just wanted to make that clear also.

3

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Okay.

So I

And, Mr. Tengan, the issue

4

of the nitrates, you've heard concerns from the

5

community with regards to the nitrate levels, so

6

you're convinced that I guess the GAC filters will I

7

guess reduce the amount of nitrates?

8
9

MR. TENGAN:

No, Member Molina, the GAC filters is just to

remove the

- it's basically to remove the DBCP,

10

which was the initial concern of the community.

And

11

then when we found that there was nitrates also in

12

the water and when we reported that to the

13

community, then that became an issue also.
However, in both instances, you know, we

14
15

have -- or we can keep the MCL below the -

16

contaminant levels below the MCL as required by EPA.

17

So from that point of view, the water out of the

18

Hamakuapoko Wells does meet EPA standards.

19
20

21

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

or the

And how would you keep the MCL

levels low?
MR. TENGAN:

Through filtration.

And in the case of

22

nitrates, we need to do more work on that.

23

are -- we'll be keeping in touch with the Honolulu

24

Board of Water Supply as to what -- you know, what

25

they're going through and what they're -- and how
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1

they're going to be addressing the issue.

2

be working with them.

3

put the water into the Paia system, then obviously

4

we'll need to address the nitrate issue also, so we

5

need to work on that too.

6

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

So we'll

And, you know, if we plan to

One last question, Madam Chair.

7

With regards to the work that's already been done,

8

if the -- your Department and the Administration

9

looks at another alternative, what will become of

10

that work?

11

that's already been done?

12

MR. TENGAN:

I guess there was some electrical work

Well, the alternatives that are mentioned

13

involves the pumping of water from the wells so

14

we -- you know, we'll be needing that electrical

15

power at the wells.

16

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

17

CHAIR ANDERSON:

18

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

19

Thank you.

Thank you, Madam Chair.

Thank you, Mr. Molina.

Mr. Tengan.

Mr. Pontanilla.

Thank you, Chair.
At the start you mentioned that

20

you wanted to clarify that the old Maui High School

21

water system wasn't being fed from weIll and number

22

2.

23

school was Upcountry?

24
25

How did we service Maui High School when the

MR. TENGAN:
1990s.

The Hamakuapoko Wells were drilled in the
And as you know, Maui High School has been
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1

in -- was in existence for a long time before that.

2

The Maui High School, as I understand, was serviced

3

by a well that was abandoned.

4

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Thank you.

You know, you

5

mentioned about working with the plantation, you

6

know, pumping water from well number 1 and number 2

7

into their reservoirs.

8

system for HC&S, does it go to Central Maui?

9
10

MR. TENGAN:

Do you know if the ditch

I would think that -- you talking about the

water that flows past the Kamole Treatment Plant?

11

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

12

MR. TENGAN:

Yes.

I would think that some of that water gets

13

into the Central Maui area.

14

totally familiar with the ditch system.

15

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

I'm not sure.

I'm not

Yeah, because one testifier

16

testified about the -- diverting the water from well

17

number 1 and number 2 maybe to Central Maui, serving

18

HC&S fields and the possibility of utilizing -- I

19

guess we serve HC&S through lao Stream, providing

20

that water to service even more of the greater Paia

21

area.

22

MR. TENGAN:

Well, if we can come to an agreement with A&B

23

on the plan that -- plant that they're proposing

24

right now, on the design, the plant is under design,

25

and if we can get the water from Wailuku Water

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808)

524-2090

WR 3/1/06

92

1

Company at a reasonable cost, not at a gouging

2

price, you know, then we can accommodate the needs

3

for Maui, for Central Maui for another five, ten

4

years easily.

5

yet, and certainly the price is an issue, and that's

6

one of the reasons why we want to go and -- go and

7

acquire the intakes into the four streams on this

8

side of the mountain.

9

However, we don't have that agreement

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Yeah, you know, we've been

10

hearing about contamination of the existing wells.

11

You know, I would make every effort to provide that

12

clean water to Paia or have them keep the existing

13

water system that we serving Paia from Central Maui.

14

MR. TENGAN:

Yes, I know that there can be concerns from

15

the public regarding the -- you know, whatever

16

contaminants or elements that are in the water,

17

so -- but nobody has told me yet how clean the water

18

has to be before it's acceptable.

19

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

My last comment, Chair, is that

20

the Department work hard with HC&S, try and see if

21

we can divert the waters from well 1 and 2 to

22

Central Maui for irrigation so that we can keep the

23

existing service to Paia Town.

24
25

MR. TENGAN:

Madam Chair, that's one of the proposals that

I mentioned earlier where, you know, we would be
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1

proposing to pump the water into their reservoirs/

2

and from that reservoir the water can be transported

3

to the cane fields in whatever manner they desire.

4

CHAIR ANDERSON:

Mr. Tengan/ on the scenarios that you

5

passed out in the matrix at the Paia meeting in --

6

was it November?

7

just mentioned?

8
9
10

MR. TENGAN:

Which scenario is that that you
Is that included in here?

That would be scenario 3 and scenario 4.

the blending would be scenario 2.

CHAIR ANDERSON:

12

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

13

CHAIR ANDERSON:

14

VICE-CHAIR TAVARES:

16

17

Well/ 1/ 2/ and 5

are blending scenarios/ I believe.

11

15

And

Mr. Pontanilla/ were you finished?

Okay.

Thank you.

Ms. Tavares.

Yes/ thank you.

from these wells?
MR. TENGAN:

Yes/ Chair.

How much water comes

What's the capacity?

They have a pump capacity of 1.5 million

gallons a day.

18

VICE-CHAIR TAVARES:

19

MR. TENGAN:

20

VICE-CHAIR TAVARES:

21

MR. TENGAN:

22

VICE-CHAIR TAVARES:

23

MR. TENGAN:

That's both of them together?

Total.
Total?

Yes.
And how is it being used now?

It's not in use right now.

Until recently it

24

was being primarily used to supplement the water

25

going Upcountry.

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS/ INC.
(808)

524-2090

WR 3/1/06

1
2

94

VICE-CHAIR TAVARES:
emergency?

3

MR. TENGAN:

4

VICE-CHAIR TAVARES:

5

That was when there was a drought

That's correct.
Would you consider shutting these

wells down?

6

MR. TENGAN:

If I'm directed to.

7

VICE-CHAIR TAVARES:

Because, you know, in deference to

8

the folks who came out to Paia -- you know, and we

9

all represent all of the people in Maui County, and

10

I find it a little ironic that it's okay to send

11

this water Upcountry but it's not okay to send it

12

anywhere else.

13

we'd rather have somebody else get sick than us.

14

think everybody's concerned about everybody in our

15

community, and, you know, the only alternative I see

16

as a possibility is the ones where we exchange water

17

with agricultural water.

18

worked out, I think we should shut these wells down.

19

Period.

So I don't think it's a matter of
I

And if that can't be

We've been talking about these wells for

20

21

many, many years t

I think, or since they were put in

22

and the EPA consent decrees and all that kind of

23

stuff.

24

of -- forget what the yield was for that well, but

25

are there any plans to drill for any more wells in

The Haiku -- the Haiku well that I'm aware
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1

the Haiku area, or are you waiting for the in-stream

2

flow reports first?

~

MR. TENGAN:

Well, if I may, the wells in Haiku has

4

nothing to do with providing water for the Paia

5

area, except for the original East Maui plan which

6

there's a little discussion in my response here.

7
8

9

VICE-CHAIR TAVARES:

I'm sorry, I was thinking of it in a

way of providing water to Upcountry.
MR. TENGAN:

Oh.

Yes, I think we have some plans to drill

10

couple or two more wells in the Haiku area.

11

one exploratory hole that we already did on Hog Back

12

Road.

13

water is, but there has been discussion of putting

14

that well into -- or that hole into production.

15
16

There's

I'm not sure as to what the quality of that

VICE-CHAIR TAVARES:

Okay, thank you.

You know, Madam Chair, just for your

17

information, in our current year's budget we have in

18

the -- on page 19 of that budget/ the Water Supply

19

unrestricted funds in the Makawao-Pukalani-Kula

20

Community Plan District, Hamakuapoko Wells 1 and 2

21

environmental assessment for regular use in

22

Upcountry.

23

there's monies for replacement of the well booster

24

pumps and motor control centers, et cetera.

25

That's what's stated there.

And then

So I think when we discussed it, as briefly
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1

as we did in budget, I think it was our

2

understanding that it was to transport that water

3

really Upcountry and not this discussion to Paia or

4

to the Central Maui system was not part of our

5

regular discussion that I can recall.

6

I cannot recall a lot of things about what happened

7

in the budget because it's such a hairy time for all

8

of us.

9

know, have our Staff or someone formulate a

And note that

But I think that, Madam Chair, I would, you

10

resolution of some type supporting the shutting down

11

of these two wells and let's move on with finding

12

water that's not going to be this controversial.

13

You know, the other point, Madam Chair, is

14

that we have not had a discussion in Councilor any

15

Committee about our water systems in general and

16

whether or not we should be looking at a circuitry

17

where all water sources are combined into one

18

distribution system.

19

discussion does need to take place before we look at

20

any more expenditures of monies for CIP projects.

21

We need to figure out what that policy's going to be

22

from this body, and I -- you know, bringing water

23

from here and there and mixing it up and then

24

redistributing it is something that needs to be

25

discussed, not just in light of this -- of these

And I think that that
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1

wells, but in light of our whole water system, our

2

entire water system for the island.

3

I think that the Department needs also to get

4

some clear direction as to what our water policy is,

5

and it's this body that's going to set what happens

6

through the budget.
So that's what I would suggest you consider

7
8

or ask you to consider, is formulating a resolution

9

to have them discontinue work on the Hamakuapoko

10

Well projects and also to shut it down.

11

cannot get an agreement with A&B or whoever they

12

need to get the agreement to trade the water, I

13

think that's the other alternative.

14

have that one.

15

CHAIR ANDERSON:

Thank you.

If they

I think we only

I appreciate that,

16

Ms. Tavares, because that is my recommendation.

17

And, you know, I think it's only fair that you give

18

the contaminated water back to the people who

19

contaminated it and not to the people of Paia or

20

anywhere else in Maui.

21

there's a use for Hamakuapoko.

22

I don't think there is a use.

So if they can do that, then
But other than that,

And I just wanted to give a little background

23
24

here.

The whole use of Hamakuapoko Wells initiated

25

out of East Maui Water Development Plan, and this
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1

environmental assessment that was done for that was

2

challenged by people on the east side, as it was

3

done outside the appropriate process.

4

ended up happening was a consent decree where all

5

the faces of the East Maui plan were I guess what's

6

the word -- were put aside because of the illegal

7

procedure that was used in developing this plan.

8

Their consent decree with the Coalition to Protect

9

East Maui Water Resources, the Hui Alanui 0 Makena,

10

the Sierra Club, and Mark Sheehan as an individual,

11

that consent decree agreed that -- and this was

12

between the County and these folks that I just

13

mentioned, agreed that all phases of the East Maui

14

plan were no longer valid except for Phase I, which

15

included the Hamakuapoko Wells.

16

And what

Now, my question -- Mr. -- oh, Mr. Kushi,

17

you're still here.

18

for a minute.

19

before we go into Mr. Tengan's letter, which I'm not

20

so sure is very necessary right now, but the

21

basically this consent decree allowed the County to

22

go forward with the use of the Hamakuapoko Wells as

23

stated in Phase I of this plan, of this impact

24

statement that covers the plan.

25

Good.

I couldn't see your head

My question on all of this, and

Now, my contention, Mr. Kushi, is because
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1

they're looking at different alternatives for the

2

use of the water which are not mentioned in the

3

original EIS[ and they're also looking at a nitrate

4

level that was not mentioned in the original EIS[

5

and potentially coming to us in this year's budget

6

and asking us for $250[000 to study the removal of

7

nitrates and then another 2 million to actually

8

build a nitrate removal facility.

9

was mentioned in the original EIS.

10

Now[ none of that

And so according to Chapter 343[ Hawaii

11

Revised Statutes which oversees the environmental

12

impact statement process[ they're required to do a

13

supplemental environmental impact statement to cover

14

these additional considerations that were not in the

15

original EIS.

16

you like to speak to that[ Mr. Kushi?

17

MR. KUSHI:

And I will force that issue.

Madam Chair[ of course not.

That's your

18

position, and I'm sure I'll have a request in

19

writing to have our office look at it.

20

time.

21
22

CHAIR ANDERSON:

Not at this

Are you familiar with Chapter 343,

Mr. Kushi?

23

MR. KUSHI:

24

CHAIR ANDERSON:

25

Would

Vaguely.

record.

Well[ I'm going to put this on the
And this is from Chapter 343's implementing
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1

regulations on how you do an environmental impact

2

statement and what requirements are laid out for a

3

supplemental.

4

the action has not changed substantively in size,

5

scope, intensity, use, location or timing, among

6

other things -- I'm sorry, I'm reading this out

7

of -- if there is any change in any of these

8

characteristics, which I just mentioned, size,

9

scope, intensity, use, location, or timing, which

And it states that to the extent that

10

may have a significant effect, the original

11

statement that was changed shall no longer be valid

12

because an essentially different action would be

13

under consideration and a supplemental statement

14

shall be prepared and reviewed as provided by this

15

chapter.

16

The accepting authority or approving agency

17

-- and this is section 11-200-27, determination of

18

applicability for supplemental statements.

19

accepting authority or approving agency

20

coordination with the original accepting authority,

21

shall be responsible for determining whether a

22

supplemental statement is required.

23

determination will be submitted to the office for

24

publication in the periodic bulletin.

25

I

The

in

This

Proposing agencies or applicants shall
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1

prepare for public review supplemental statements

2

whenever the proposed action for which a statement

3

was accepted has been modified to the extent that

4

new or different environmental impacts are

5

anticipated.

6

A supplemental statement shall be warranted

7

when the scope of an action has been substantially

8

increased, when the intensity of environmental

9

impacts will be increased, when the mitigating

10

measures originally planned are not to be

11

implemented, or where new circumstances or evidence

12

have brought to light different or likely increased

13

environmental impacts not previously dealt with.

14

And then it goes on to say what the contents

15

of the supplement EIS must be.

And I have been in

16

consultation with the Office of Environmental --

17

OEQC, used to work for them, Office of Environmental

18

Quality Control and talk to them about this issue

19

and they feel that a supplemental EIS is warranted,

20

just based on the various scenarios that I gave

21

them.

22

different alternatives for the use of Hamakuapoko

23

Wells, Mr. Tengan, than was in the original EIS on

24

its surface pretty much qualifies for a supplemental

25

EIS.

And the fact that you are presenting

And with the nitrate situation aside even,
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1

we're looking at a whole different issue with

2

nitrates now than we did when this EIS was done back

3

in October '02.

4

So I'm just advising you of that, and we will

5

send you a letter in that regard.

Rather than go

6

into the letter that we have today, if I can get an

7

indication from any of the members who would not be

8

in favor of a resolution requesting that these wells

9

be capped, then I'll know what direction this body

10

wants to go in.

I'm going to calIon Mr. Carroll

11

first, Mr. Kane, since he hasn't spoke up yet today.

12

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Absolutely.

13

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

Thank you, Chair.

I would be more

14

in favor of a resolution perhaps that we could

15

confer with the Water Department that would have not

16

use of the wells, but it seems that in the overall

17

plan it might be useful to have wells that can

18

continually monitor our water -- our aquifer and the

19

changes that occur in it.

20

to only monitoring wells, it might be beneficial to

21

the County and the Water Department in the future to

22

determine how other things are affecting the aquifer

23

in that area, and I would like that to be

24

considered.

25

CHAIR ANDERSON:

If these can be converted

That's a good suggestion.

We'll look
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into that.

Mr. Kane

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

I

followed by Ms. Johnson.

Thank you

l

Chair.

I would ask that

3

because you've indicated and another member has

4

indicated the resolution and the -- the result of

5

the resolution, what the intent of the resolution

6

will bel that we -- I think it's fair to send a

7

letter to the Director of the Department and ask

8

them for their comments as to the -- to the impacts

9

that it would have to the overall system if we were

10

to close up the H'Poko Wells

11

how it impacts as a backup system to UpcountrYI how

12

it impacts its consisting uses

13

what will occur.

14

information for us to have in front of us prior to

15

us acting on a resolution.

16

l

just so we understand

l

and if it's removed

And I think that's fair

We already know some of the impacts of it

17

being on line and the potential impacts

18

discussed very clearly by the public.

19

it's important for us to also have information from

20

the Department so we understand what happens if it

21

is shut down completely and that source of water,

22

bad, good, or whatever it is in the end, how it's

23

going to impact the overall system.

24

for that information and ask for the Director

25

respond once he receives something in writing from

524-2090

as been

But I think

So I just ask
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the Committee.
CHAIR ANDERSON:

That's a good suggestion, Mr. Kane, and

we will send a letter requesting that.

4

COUNC I LMEMBER KANE:

5

CHAIR ANDERSON:

Thank you.

As the discussion that we're having now

6

regarding some kind of a resolution is not on our

7

agenda, I'm not going to continue to poll you,

8

because I don't think it's within the Sunshine Law

9

to do that, but I am going to take the initiative to

10

put something together for the body to consider.

11

And I would also like to mention that I think -- and

12

this is coming up in a meeting -

13

the next meeting.

14

I can't promise

Members, we have an off-week meeting next

15

week, March 9th, where we're going to hear from Dr.

16

Edwards.

17

information about the Upcountry system that would be

18

very interesting, again, speaking about the quality

19

of the water.

20

the 15th, and at that meeting 11m hoping that we

21

will have a draft of some water policy issues for

22

this Council to look at, because we need to move

23

forward on that.

And I think he's going to give us some

And then we have one more meeting on

24

And it's my understanding from reading the

25

State Water Code and from reading what we already
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1

have in the County Code regarding the Water Use and

2

Development Plan, that any changes that are being

3

made to the Water Use and Development Plan, whether

4

it's the 1990 plan that was adopted by this Council,

5

the 1992 plan that's still a draft, irregardless of

6

what the status of the plan is, the State Code and

7

our County Code require that an ordinance be passed

8

to any amendment to the plan, and I would consider

9

this an amendment.

Any water development plan that

10

is going forward that is not included in the Water

11

Use and Development Plan that this Council has

12

adopted is an amendment to that plan.
And so I'm going to go forward with that

13
14

premise and -- unless Corp. Counselor somebody else

15

can find a good reason not to, then I think it's the

16

power of this Council to review and approve all

17

water development plans before anything is initiated

18

and adopt it by ordinance to the County Code and the

19

current section on the Water Use and Development

20

Plan.

21

Mr. Molina.

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:

Yeah, thank you, Madam Chair.

I

22

know you're somewhat pressed for time, but first of

23

all, I just want to state I do appreciate the

24

direction you're looking at.

25

have tried to look at this H'Poko Well issue with an

And I think all of us
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1

open mind, but based on what the community has said,

2

I mean, we all

3

earlier this month or last month, it was just

4

overwhelming that there's a lot of anxiety out

5

there.

6

- those of us who went out to Paia

And, you know, for me, I'm not in favor of

7

playing Russian roulette with the health of our

8

citizens on the North Shore at this time.

9

we need to consider other alternatives.

I think
I can

10

concur with fellow Member Kane with getting comments

11

from the Department, if it is the direction of this

12

Council to shut the well down permanently and how it

13

will affect the rest of the system.

14

Coming from Makawao, as Member Tavares knows,

15

we have dealt with droughts for many, many years,

16

and it's not the most wonderful thing, especially

17

when you drive around the rest of the island and

18

people can water their yards and the rest of us were

19

put on restrictions.

20

So I definitely would like you to seek comments from

21

the Department on the impacts it would have on the

22

system if we do decide to send a resolution that

23

implies shutting down the H'Poko Well.

24
25

It's not a pleasant thought.

So with that being said -- and you know, no
disrespect to the Director.

I know he's trying his
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1

best, but he receives his orders elsewhere, but with

2

regard to the use of this proposal for the H'Poko

3

water to be used for the Paia community, it creates

4

too much uncertainty for me.

5

rationales was so a new subdivision could tap into

6

the lao Aquifer, but we also have to keep in mind

7

and be respectful of the history of the Paia

8

community.

9

water?

And I know one of the

And the question is why change their

I know if we had put this water into another

10

community, we probably would get the same reaction,

11

Madam Chair.

12

thank you for your direction on this.

13

CHAIR ANDERSON:

So those are just my comments, and I

Yeah, I just -- you know, it's ironic to

14

me, folks, that we're looking at a possible 750,

15

250, $3 million to get this 1.5 million gallons a

16

day on line if we were to do the nitrate facility,

17

and we just had Dr. Thomas here telling us for, you

18

know, less than a million and a half we could have

19

pristine, uncontaminated water.

20

its own pressure.

21

pumps.

22

the alternatives before we go forward any further.

23

And we will be drafting letters on comments that

24

were made today, things that I mentioned regarding

25

these alternatives which were not in the original

So

and it's got

We wouldn't have to pay for

So, you know, it would behoove us to look at
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1

EIS, and also the possibility of drafting something

2

stronger than a resolution, but actually a possible

3

ordinance to deal with this situation.

4

So, Members, I appreciate all your patience

5

today.

And everyone who came from Paia, thank you

6

very much.

Any other comments?

7

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

8

CHAIR ANDERSON:

9

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:

Yeah.

Mr. Pontanilla.
Thank you, Chair.

Only other

10

comment I would like to make is that in regards to

11

the Pookela Well that's supposed to have been a

12

source for Upcountry as well as Kula for

13

drought season, what is the status of that?

14

know, like Member Kane and Member Molina, I'd like

15

to get more information in regards to the Pookela

16

Well from the Department before, you know, we set up

17

some kind of resolution.

18

we give the Department some time to work with the

19

sugar company to see what kind of trade off we can

20

make in regards to water for irrigation.

21
22
23

CHAIR ANDERSON:

during
You

And the other thing, that

Thank you.

Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla.

Mr. Kane, you had a comment?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

Madam Chair, before we close the

24

meeting, I just want to raise a point of personal

25

privilege to just -- because I was unable to make
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1

the Paia meeting, I wanted to state the reason why I

2

wasn't there is because as this Council's Budget and

3

Finance Chair, unfortunately we were scheduled on

4

the same day, and as your HSAC representative, the

5

President of Hawaii State Association of Counties,

6

we had a meeting the next day, it was very difficult

7

for me to get there, get back, and get back there

8

for the two meetings that we were already scheduled

9

to attend and take care of the Council's business.

10

So I want to apologize to the folks in Paia

11

who, you know, today had focussed in on those of you

12

who were there.

13

who I was in contact with, including you, Chair, to

14

make sure that I was well informed of the tone as

15

well as the substance of the meeting.

16

wanted to state that for the record, and, again,

17

apologize for anyone who was offended at the fact

18

that I wasn't there, but it was a tough choice, but

19

I had to make one at that point.

20

CHAIR ANDERSON:

I can assure you that I had people

Thank you/ Mr. Kane.

And so I just

Thank you.
And, you know, yes,

21

we did have a nice discussion and I did apprise you

22

of what went on.

23

information -- I don't think you do.

I think you're

24

pretty well aware of what's going on.

But the tape

25

that was taken of that meeting is an example of

And should you need any further
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1

democracy in action.

2

what happened in Paia Town that day, it's on a tape

3

at Akaku, and we would be happy to provide it for

4

your use.

5

So anybody who wants to review

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (PRESENT: ANDERSON,
JOHNSON, KANE, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, AND TAVARES)

6

ACTION:

7

8

CHAIR ANDERSON:

DEFER.

So, again, thank all of you for coming,

and we will inform you, and hopefully we can get

9

10

this all resolved before budget.

11

or announcements, Members?

12

coming.

13

WR-4

Any other comments

Thank you very much for

WATER USE AND DEVELOPMENT PLAN (C.C. No. 05-38).

14
15

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (PRESENT: ANDERSON,
JOHNSON, KANE, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, AND TAVARES)

16
17

18
19
20

ACTION:

CHAIR ANDERSON:

DEFER.

The Water Resource Committee meeting of

March 1st is now adjourned.
ADJOURN:

(Gavel) .

12:04 p.m.

21
22

23
24
25
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C E R T I F I CAT E

1

2

STATE OF HAWAI I

3
4

SS.
CITY AND COUNTY OF MAUl

5

6

I, Jessica R. Perry, Certified Shorthand Reporter

7

for the State of Hawaii, hereby certify that the

8

proceedings were taken down by me in machine shorthand and

9

was thereafter reduced to typewritten form under my

10

supervision; that the foregoing represents to the best of

11

my ability, a true and correct transcript of the

12

proceedings had in the foregoing matter.

13

I further certify that I am not attorney for any of

14

the parties hereto, nor in any way concerned with the

15

cause.

16
17

DATED this 29th day of March, 2006, in Honolulu,
Hawaii.

18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

